# Impacts of an urban sanitation intervention on fecal indicators and the prevalence of human fecal contamination in Mozambique: Supporting Information

David A. Holcomb, Jackie Knee, Drew Capone, Trent Sumner, Zaida Adriano, Rassul Nalá, Oliver Cumming, Joe Brown, Jill R. Stewart

This supporting information contains 47 pages, 1 figure, and 10 tables.

# **Table of Contents**

S1. Site selection criteria
S2. Samples collected 4
S3. qPCR assay details
S4. Calibration curves
S5. Detection limits
S6. Laboratory quality control9
S7. Conditional probability10
S8. Difference-in-differences estimates 10
S9. Validation studies
S10. Diagnostic accuracy 16
S11. Accuracy-adjusted effects 17
S12. Human fecal contamination prevalence estimates
S13. Prior distributions
S14. Stan code
S14.1. Model 1
S14.2. Model 2
S14.3. Model 3
S14.4. Model 4
S14.5. Model 5
S15. Supplementary References 40

#### **S1.** Site selection criteria

Intervention sites were selected by the nongovernmental organization (NGO) Water and Sanitation for the Urban Poor (WSUP) according to feasibility and demand criteria (Table S1). The MapSan researchers were not involved in the design of the intervention or selection of the intervention sites, but did recruit similar compounds to serve as control sites according to a reduced set of the same selection criteria applied to intervention sites.

	requir	ed for
criterion	intervention compounds	control compounds
located in the 11 pre-defined implementation neighborhoods	yes	no <sup>a</sup>
residents share sanitation in poor condition	yes	yes
at least 12 residents	yes	yes
residents willing to contribute to latrine construction costs	yes	yes
sufficient space available for construction of the new facility	yes	no
accessible for transportation of construction materials and tank-emptying activities	yes	no
legal access to piped water supply	yes	yes
groundwater level deep enough to accommodate a septic tank	yes	no
at least one child younger than 48 months old in residence	no	yes

 Table S1. Baseline site selection criteria for intervention and control compounds

<sup>a</sup> also recruited from 6 similar, adjacent neighborhoods; see Knee et al. (2021)<sup>1</sup>

All children under 48 months old living in study compounds at baseline enrollment were invited to participate in the MapSan health impact trial following written, informed consent from a parent or guardian. At 12-month follow-up, any children living in study compounds who were not previously enrolled but would have been under 48 months of age at the time the compound was enrolled at baseline were also invited to participate, including children born after baseline. Knee et al. (2021) provide additional details on eligibility and enrollment into the MapSan child health study component.<sup>1</sup>

We collected environmental samples from a subset of compounds already scheduled for baseline enrollment during May – August 2015. The specific intervention compounds at which we collected baseline environmental samples were selected opportunistically, largely prioritizing

compounds with visits scheduled earlier in the morning to ensure sufficient time for sample transport and laboratory processing. Control compounds were similarly selected for environmental sampling among those already scheduled for baseline enrollment, although we prioritized control compounds with similar numbers of residents as the intervention compounds that had been selected for environmental sampling in the preceding two weeks.

The compounds selected for environmental sampling at baseline were revisited in June – September 2016, 12 months ( $\pm$  2 weeks) following the opening of the new latrine for intervention compounds and 12 months ( $\pm$  2 weeks) after baseline enrollment for control compounds. Four compounds at which environmental samples were collected at baseline were unavailable at follow up due to travel or relocation of eligible children for the health impact study. The provision of intervention latrines was substantially delayed for two additional compounds following baseline enrollment, rendering them outside the 12-month ( $\pm$  2 weeks) follow-up window for the duration of the June – September 2016 environmental sampling campaign. However, environmental samples were collected from 13 additional compounds during the 12-month follow-up phase that had not been sampled at baseline but had been enrolled in the larger MapSan trial at baseline. These additional compounds were selected opportunistically in the same manner as the initial baseline sample set, but intervention compounds (n = 11) were prioritized over control compounds (n = 2), which had been overrepresented at baseline.

#### S2. Samples collected

We visited additional households and compounds in the follow-up study phase, collecting more samples than at baseline (Table S2).<sup>2</sup> Fewer source water samples were collected at follow-up because the municipal water supply was available less often. One control compound (with

two enrolled households) independently upgraded the latrine after baseline and was excluded from the follow-up sample.

	l	before		after
observation unit	control	intervention	control	intervention
compounds	33	25	30	34
households	86	66	86	90
latrine entrance soil	33	23	30	30
household entrance soil	49	36	47	45
compound source water	23	21	19	22
household stored water	50	41	52	55
food preparation surfaces	50	40	53	51

Table S2. Number of observations of compounds, households, and each sample type

We requested that respondents provide both household stored water and household food preparation surfaces in the manner or condition in which they would typically be used. For stored water, we requested that the respondent provide it to us as if they were giving a child water to drink. Similarly, we requested that the household respondent identify or provide a surface they would typically use to prepare food, in the condition in which they would use it. If multiple surfaces were available, the respondent decided which to present as representative of their ordinary food preparation practices. Additional descriptions of specific sampling procedures and the observed baseline characteristics of each sample type are provided in Holcomb et al. (2020).<sup>2</sup>

#### S3. qPCR assay details

All qPCR assays were performed using TaqMan Environmental Master Mix 2.0 and were subjected to an initial 10 minute incubation at 95°C, after which the cycling conditions specified by the assay developers were followed for each assay (Table S3).

assay <sup>reference</sup>	cycles	parameters	oligonucleotide (nM)	sequence (5'-3')
		15 05 00	F (1000)	GGTAGAGCACTGTTTtGGCA
EC23S857 <sup>3</sup>	40	15 s: 95 °C	R (1000)	TGTCTCCCGTGATAACtTTCTC
		00 3. 00 C	P (80)	6-FAM-TCATCCCGACTTACCAACCCG-BHQ1
		15 05 00	HF183 (1000)	ATCATGAGTTCACATGTCCG
HF183/ BacR287 <sup>4</sup>	40	15 s: 95 °C 60 s: 60 °C	BacR287 (1000)	CTTCCTCTCAGAACCCCTATCC
		00 3. 00 C	BacP234MGB (80)	6-FAM-CTAATGGAACGCATCCC-BHQplus
			Mnif-202F (800)	GAAAGCGGAGGTCCTGAA
Mnif <sup>5</sup>	50	10 s: 95 °C	Mnif-353R (800)	ACTGAAAAACCTCCGCAAAC
		30 s: 57 °C	Mnif-236P (240)	6-FAM-CCGGACGTGGTGTAAC AGTAGCTA-BHQ1
Sketa22 <sup>6,7</sup>			SketaF2 (1000)	GGTTTCCGCAGCTGGG
	40	15 s: 95 °C	SketaR22 (1000)	CCGAGCCGTCCTGGTC
		00 5. 00 C	SketaP2 (80)	6-FAM-AGTCGCAGGCGGCCACCGT-BHQ1

Table S3. qPCR assay details

#### **S4.** Calibration curves

Calibration curves for quantifying molecular fecal indicator gene copies were fit to tenfold dilution series of positive controls (PC) that had been spiked with reference material for all three assays and extracted alongside each batch of samples.<sup>2</sup> Three gBlock linear DNA fragments (Integrated DNA Technologies, Skokie, II, USA) containing composite reference sequences for the three fecal source tracking assays considered in this paper as well as additional assays considered in the associated validation study were used as standard reference material for the positive controls (Table S4).<sup>2,8,9</sup> Extracting the reference material accounted for loss of target DNA during extraction but induced additional variability between dilution series constructed from each PC. We therefore allowed both the slopes and intercepts of the calibration curves to vary by qPCR instrument run and extraction batch to account for the additional variation. The resulting curves were relatively linear (R<sup>2</sup> > 95%) when averaged across all instrument runs and extraction batches but were somewhat inefficient, particularly for HF183 (Table S5).

assays covered       sequence [5-3]       uase positions)       joase positions)         assays covered       ccAGGATGGGATAATGAGTCAACAGTGCGGATGAT TAAAGGTATTTCCGGTAGACGACGGTGCCACCTAGT CATTGGAACTGAGACGGGGGTACCGGCCACCTAGT AACGATGGATAGGGGGTACAGGGCCACCCACCTAGTC AACGATGGACTGAGACGGGCAAGGCGCCACCCACCACCAGTGAGGGCAGTGGC CTGAACCAGCCAAGTAGCGTGAAGGGAGACCACCGCGCGATGAC GGCAGCACCGGCTAACCCGTTGCATGTACATAGGACTACA GGATCGGCTAACCCGTTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGATATA CGGAGGATCCGACCGTTACCGGCAGCGCGGAATAC GGATGGCTTGAGTGGCAGTGGAGGCAGGCGGAGATC TGGATGCTTGAGTGGCAGTGGGGGCGCGCGGATC AAAGGTGGGGAAGTTTTCGGGGTAACCGGCGGATG CGGGTGTGACCGGCGGAAGCGCGGGATCC GGGGGCATCCGGCGGAAGCGGGGGAATCCCGGCGGAATC CGGGGCCTATCCGGGCGGAACCCGCCGCGGGAT GGGGTCTAACCGGGAGGCGGGGAATCCCGCGGGGAA ACTCCGATTGGGGAAGGTTGTGGGGGAAAGGGCGGA CCGGCCTATCAGTTTGTGGTGGGGGAATGGCCTAC CAAGGCGACGACCGGGTAGACGCGGCGCGAGAGC CCGGCCCACACTGGGACAGCGGGCGCGGGAATCC CAAGGCGCCCGGGTAGCGGGGGAATCGCCTACC CAAGGCGCCTCGGGGTAACCGGCGGGGAATCGCC CGGCCCACCGGGGCAGCGGGGGAATATTGGCGGAGGCG CCGGCCTACCAGGGCGGGGAATATTGGCCGAGGGGA AGCCCCTCGGGGTAGCCGGCGGGGAATACCG GGGAAACCCTGGAGCGGGGAATATTGGCCGAGGGGA CCGGCCACACTGGGGCAGCGGGGGGAATACCG GGGAAACCCTGGGGGAACCGGCGCGGGGAATACCG GGGAACGCCTCGGGGTAACCGGCGCGGGGAATACCG GGGCACGCCTCGGGGTAGCCGGCGGGGAATACCG CCGGCCACACTGGGGCAGCGGGGGAATACCG GGGAACGCCTCGGGGGAATATTGGCCGGGGAATACGG (29-171)       FJ462358 (156-746) 1084061 (29-171)
GFD <sup>12</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> CACGATGGGTAGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG
GFD <sup>12</sup> TAAAGGTATTIGCCGTAGACGAGGAAGGCCCCAGCTAGTC         AACGATGGATAGTAGGCGGGGTAAGCGGCGCCACCTAGTC       AACGATGGATAGGGGGTCTGGAAGGAGGACGCCCCCA         BacHum-UCD <sup>10</sup> TGGGTTGTAAACTTCTTTTATAAAGGAACAAGGCCCCCT         BacUui-UCD <sup>10</sup> TGGGTTGTAAACCTGCTGGCGCGCGGTAATAA         HF183/BacR287 <sup>11</sup> GGGTAGGCTAACTCCGTGCCAGCACGCGGGTAATAA         GGATCGGCTAACTCCGTGCCAGCGCGCGGGTAATAA       GGATCGGCTAACTCCGTGCCAGCGCGGGTAATAA         GGGTGGGCTAACTCCGTGCCAGCGCGGGTAATAG       GGGATCGGCTAGATGGATGTTAAGTCAGTTGTGGA         AAGTTTGCGGGTCAACCGTAGAAGGCAGGCGGAATTC       GGGTGGGGCAAGGGGGGAAATGGCTAGCGGCGGAATTC         GGGGTGGGAAGGTGTTGGCAGTTGTGAGGCCGGCCAGGGGGAATC       TGGGTCTAATACCGGATAGCACCGCCAGAGGGGGGA         ACTCCGATTGCGGAGGGGAAAGGCTGGGGCAACGGCGGGAATC       TGGGTCTAATACCGGATAGGCCGGCCCAGAGGGGGA         GGGGAGAGCGTAGCGGGGGAACGGGGGGAACGGCCCAGACTC       CGGGGGGAAACCCTGAGGCCGGGGGAAATGGCCTAC         CGGGCCTATCCAGTGGGGGACCGGGGGAAATATGGCCTAC       CCAAGGCGCTGGGGGACCGGGGGGAATATTGCACAATGG         GFD <sup>12</sup> CGGGCTAACTACGTGCCGGCAGCGGGGCAACGGGGAACCCTGGGGGAACCCTGGGGGAACCCTGGGGGAACCCTGGGGGACCGGGGACCTGGGGGAACCGCGGGACCGGGGACCGGGGACCGGGGACCGGGGACGGGAACC       FJ462358         GGTAGGGGCTAACTGCGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG
GFD <sup>12</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> CFD <sup>12</sup>
AACGAACGAGCGAACGGGTACCGAGCGGGGAAACGA GGCAGCAGTGAGGAACGGGTCGCAACGCGCCCCA ATGGGTTGAAACTTCTTTTATAAAGGAATAAAGTC AB242142 ATGGGTTGAAACTCCGTTGGCAGGAGGAATAAAGTC AB242142 GGGTATGCATACCCGTTTGCATGTACTTATGAATAA GGGTATGCATACCCGTTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGTAATA CGGAGGGCTCGAGCGGCGGCAGCGCGCGGGAATA CGGAGGGCTCGAGCGGGGAGAGGGGGGGAATAC CGGAGGGTCGGGCTAGATCGGGGGGGGGG
GFD <sup>12</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> CA INGAAC IGAGACAGGGAGAGAC CA CA CACCAGCAGAGAGCAGCGGCGCGCGCGCGAAGGA CA CACCAGAGGCGCAGCGCGCGCGCGCGCGCGCGCGCGC
GCCAGCAGTAGTGAGGAGATATTGGTCAATGGGCGATGACBachum-UCD10 BacUni-UCD10 HF183/BacR28711ATGGGTTGTAAACTTCTTTTATAAAGGAATAAAGTC GGATCGGCTAACTCCGGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGGTAATA CGGAGGGCTAGATGCGAGCGTAGATGGATGTTTAAGATAA GGATCGGCTAACTCCGAGCGTTATCCGGATTTTATGAATAA CGGAGGGCTAGATGGCAGCGTAACTGCGGATGTTTAAGGCAGTTGATAC TGGATGTCTTGAGTGCAGGCGAGCGTAAATGCCGAGCGGAAATTC GTGGTGTAGCGGGGAAAATGCTTAGAGCAGCGGCGAAGA ACTCCGATTGCGGATGAGCGGAGCGTAACGACCATCTGCCGCAAGAGA ACTCCGATTGCGGATGAGCGCGAC TGGGTCTAATACCGGGATAGCGCGGGCAAATGCGCCAGC GCGGCCAACTGGGAGAGCGAC560GFD12 LA3513TGGTCTAGATGCGGGAGAGCGAGCGGAACGCGCGGGAAATGCGCGGGGAAACCGGCTGGGGGAAACCGGGCGGAACGGGGGGAACGCGGGGGAACGGGGGG
BacHum-UCD <sup>10</sup> CTGAACCAGCCAAGTAGCGTGAAGGATGAGCTGCCCT         BacUni-UCD <sup>10</sup> ATGGGTTGTAAAACTTCTTTTTATAAAGGAATAAAGTC       AB242142         GGATCGGCTAACCCGTTTGCATGTACTTTTATGAATAA       GGATCGGCTAACCCGGTTGCCAGCAGCGCGCGGTAATA       (170-730)       560         GGATCGGCTAACTCCGGGCTAACCCGTTGCCAGCAGCGCGCGGAATA       CGGAGGATCCGGCTCAACCGTTACCGGATTTATGGGGTTT       AAAGGGAGCGTCAACCGGTAGCGGAGCGGAATTG       560         AAGTTTGCGGCTCAACCGTTACCGGATTATGCGGTTGAGA       AAGTTGCGGCTCAACCGGTAGCAGCGGGAATAC       (170-730)       560         AAGGGTGGGGCGAAATGCGACGACGGATACGACCGGGGGAATT       CGGAGGGCGAGGGCGGAAATGCCGGGCGGAATAC       (170-730)       560         AAGTTGCGGCTCAACCGGTAACCGCGCGGAATACCGGCGGGAATT       CGGAGGCGCGAGCGGTGACGGGGAGCGGGGGGGAATA       (170-730)       560         GGGTAGTGGCAACGCGGTAACCGGCGGGAATATGCGGGAATGGCGGAATC       GGGATGCGGCGAGCGGAGCGGGAATATGCCGGGGAATATGCGGGGAATACCGT       (170-730)       560         GGATCGGCGCAACGGGTGCGGGACGCGGGGAATTGCGGGAGGCGGAATTCGGGGTGACGGGGAAGGCGGAAGGCGGAAGGCGGAAGGCGGAAGGCGGGAATGCGGGGGAATTCGGGGGGGAATTCGGGGGGGAATTCGGGGGGGG
BacUni-UCD <sup>10</sup> AIGGGTIGIAAACTICITITIATAAAGGAATAAAGIC       AB242142       560         GGGTATGCCATACCCGTTGCATGTACTTTATGAATAA       (I70-730)       560         GGATCGGCTAAACTCCGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGTAATAA       (GATCGGCTAACTCCGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGTAATAA       (I70-730)       560         GGATCGGCTAACTCCGAGCGGCGGATATTCCGGATTATTGGGGTTT       AAAGGGAGCGTAGATGGATGTTAAGTCAGTTGGGATATC       (I70-730)       560         TGGATGTCTGGGCTAACCCGTAGAAGTGGCTTAACCCGGGGGGCGGGGGGGG
HF183/BacR287 <sup>11</sup> GGGTATGCCATACCCGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGGTAATA CGGAGGATCCGGCTAACTCCGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGGTATA AAAGGGAGCGTAACTCCGGGCGTATATTGGGGTTT AAAGGGAGCGTCAACCGTAAAATTGCAGTTGAA AAGTTTGCGGCTCAACCGTAAAATTGCAGTTGATAC TGGATGTCTTGAGTGCAACGGTAAGGCCAGCGGGGAATTC GTGGTGTAGCGGTGAAAGCATCGCAGCGGGGAAGA ACTCCCGATTGCGAAGGCAGC       TGGGTCTAATACCGGATAGGCTAC GTGGTGTAGCGGTGAAAGCATCGCCGCCGGGAATC GCGGCTGGTGGAAAGCTTTTCGATTGGGGATAGGCCTAC CAAGGCGACGACGGGCTGGGGCAACGGCCCAGAGCGC CCGGCCCACACTGGGACTGAGCCACGCCCAGAGCGC CCGGCCACACTGGGACGGCGGGCAATATGCACAATGG GGCAAACCCTGGGTGCAGCGGCGCGGGCAAGGGGGGA AGAAGCCTTCGGGTTGTAAACCGCTTTCAGCAGGGGA AGAGCCTCCGGGTGGGGAACCGCCCGGGAATACGT GACGGCCTAACTACGTGCCGCGCGGGAATACGT GACGGCCTAACTACGTGCCGCAGCAGCGGCGGGAAA CCGGCCACACTGGGGCAGCGGGCAGCGGGGCGAAC CCGGCCACACTGGGGCAGCGGCCCGGGAATACGT GACGGCCTTACGGTGGTGGCGCGCGGGAATACGT GACGGCCTTACGGTGGCGGCAGTGGCGGGAAT CCGGCTAACTACGTGCCGCGGGAATATCGGCGGGAAA CCGACCGCTTAACGTGCCGCGGGAATTATTGGGCGTAAA AGGGTACGAGGGCGGAGTGGCACGGCGGGCAGTGGGGAAC CCGGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGGACTGGGGGAACTCCG GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGGAGCGGGGCAGTGGGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCGGGGGAACTACCGG GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGATTCCGG GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGATTCCGG GTGTAGCGGGGAAAGCCTTCGGGAGGCGGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCGGGGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCGGCGGGAACTGCGCGG AGCACTCTAGGGAGCGGAACTGCCTCGCAAGGTGGGCGGAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGCCGCAGATGCCTGGCAGGGGGACC ACCGGTGGCGAAGCGGGACTCGGCAGTGGCTGGACTGA CACTGCGGGGGAAGCGGGACTCGGCAGTGGCTGGACTGA AGGTGAGGACCGACGCTCAAGTCCTGCCAAGGCGGGACTGGACGAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGCGGGACCTCGGAAGTCGCGGACGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGCCGCAAGCGCGGACTCGGCAGGGGGACTGGACGAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGCCGCAAGCCCTCGCAAGGCGGGACC ACCGGTGGCGAAGCCGCAAGCCCTCGCAAGGCGGGAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGCCGCCACTTGCCAAGGCGGGGACTGGACGAC ACCGGGGGGGACGGCACTGCCTTCGGAAGGCGGGACTGGCAGGGGGACTGA AGGTGAGGACCGCCCCCAAGTCCCTCCAAGGCAGGGGGAC ACCTCTAAGGACCGCCCCCCCCCTAACGGCGGACTGGCAGGACGAC ACCTCTAGGGACGACCGCCCTCAAGGCAGGGGGACTGGCAGGGCGGACTGGCAGGGCGGACTGGCAGGCGGACTGGCCGGCAAGGGCGGACTGGCAAGGCGGGACTGGCAGCGGCAGCGGCACTGGCCTTACGGCTGAAGGCGGGGACTGCACCTCAAGGCGGCGGACTGCACGGCCGGAAGCGGCGGGACTG
GFD <sup>12</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> LA35 <sup>13</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> CGFAGGTCGAGGGTAAAGGGGAGGGGAAAGGAGGAGAGAGAGA
GFD <sup>12</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> GAGGTCGTAGATGGCAGTGGACGGCAGGGGAATACGGGCGGAACGGCGGGGGGGG
AAAGGGAGGCTAGATGGATGGATGTTTAAGTCAGTTGTGA AAAGTTTGCGGGCTCAACCGTAAAAATTGCAGTTGATAC TGGATGTCTTGAGTGCAGTTGAGGCAGGCGGAATTC GTGGTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCTTAGATATCACGAAGA ACTCCGATTGCGAAAGGCAGC TGGGTCTAATACCGGATACGACCATCTGCCGCATGG CGGGCGTAATACCGGAAAGTTTTTCGATTGGGGGATAGGCCTAC GCGGCCTATCAGTTTGTGGTGGGGAAATGGCCTAC CAAGGCGACGGCGCGGGCAGCGGGGCCCGGCCAGAC CCGGCCACACTGGGACTGGGGAATATTGCACAAATGG GGGAAACCCTGATGCAGCGAGGGGAATATTGCACAATGG GGGAAACCCTGATGCAGCGGCGCGGGGAT GACGGCCTTCGGGTTGTAAACCGCTTTCAGCAGGGGA AGAAGCCTTCGGGTGGCAGCGGCAGCGGGGAATATTGCACAATGG GGGAAACCCTGGGGGACGGGGACCGCGCGGGGAAT GACGGCCTTCGGGTGGTGCAGCGCGCGGGGAATAATGG GGGAAACCCTGGGGGGGACCGCGCGGGGAATATTGGCAGAGAGA AGAAGCCTTCGGGTGGCCAGCGCGCGGGGAATAATGG GGGAACGCTTCGGGTGGTGGCCAGCTGGGGAAA AGGGTACGAGGCGTGGCGGGGACCGCGGGGAATATCGG GTGTAGCGGGGGAAGGGGGGGCACTGGGAATATCCTG GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGGAGGGAGTCTGGAATACCT CCGACCGGTGAAATGCGCAGGAGGGGACTCGGGAATGC ACCGGTGGCGAAAGCGACGCGGGGACTCGGGAATCGT CCGACTGAGGGCGAAAGCGAGGGGACTCGGGAATTCCTG GTGTAGCGGGGAAAGCGAAGGCGGGACTCGGGCTGGACTGA CACCGGTGGCGAAAGCGCGGGACTCGGGCTGTGACTGA CACCGGTGGCGAAAGCGGGGACTCTGGCGCGTGGACTGA CACTGGGGGAACGACGACGCGCGCGGGACTCGGGCTGTGACTGA CACTGGGGGAAAGCGACGCGCGCGCGCGCGCGCGCGCGCG
AAGTTTGCGGCTCAACCCGTAAAATTGCAGTTGATAC         TGGATGTCTTGAGTGCAGTTGAGGCAGGCGGAATTC         GTGGTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCTTAGATATCACGAAGA         ACTCCGATTGCGAAGGCAGC         TGGGTCTAATACCGGATACGACCATCTGCCGCATGG         CGGGCGCTATCAGTTTGTTGGTGGGGGTAATGGCCTAC         CAAGGCGACGACGGGTAGCCGGCCTGAGAGGGCGA         CCGGCCACACTGGGACTGAGACACGGCCCAGACTCC         TACGGGAAGCCAGCGGGTAGCCGGCCCGAGACTCC         TACGGGAACCCTGATGCAGCGACGCAGCGGGGAATATTGCACAATGG         GGAAACCCTGATGCAGCGACGCAGCGCGCGGGAT         GACGGCCTTCGGGTTGTAAACCGCTTCCAGCAGCGGGGA         AGGGTACCGAGCGTGGCAGCAGCGCGCGGGAATACGT         GFD <sup>12</sup> LA35 <sup>13</sup> AGGGTACGAGCGGTGGTGGCCGGGCAGTGGGGAAAA         CGCAACGCTTAACGTTGCCGGAAATTATTGGGCGTAAA         GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGCAGGGGAGTCTGGAAATCCTG         GTGTAACGAGCGTGAAATGCGCAGCAGGGGAACC         ACCGGTGGCGAAAGGCAGTGGGAGAGTCTGGAAATCCTG         GTGTAACGAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGAATACAGTTCGGGGTACGGG         CTGACTAGAGTGCAGTAGGGGAATTCAGGAGGAAC         ACCGGTGGCGAAAGCCGGGAATCCTGGGCAGTGGGTACCGG         GTGTAACGGGCGAAAGCCGCGCAATGCCAGAGGAGGAAC         ACCGGTGGACGAAAGCCGTCAGGGCACTCTGGACTGA         GAGCTCTAAGGGGAGACAATGCCAAGGCGGGAACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA         ACCGGTGAGGACGAAGCCGTCAAGGCAGGCACTCTGGGCTG         GTGAACGACGCGAAGCGAAGCCATTCGCAAGGCAGGCACTGAGGCGGAAC          ACCGGTGAAGGCGAAGCATTGCTAAC
GFD <sup>12</sup> AGAGGTACGGGTGAAATGCTAGGAGGCAGGCAGGAAGTAC         GFD <sup>12</sup> AGGGTACGAACGACCATCTGCCGCAGGGAAGAAGA         AGACCCGGTGAAGGCAGCAGGGGAACGGGGAACGAGGGGGAACGACGAC
GIGGTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCTTAGATATCACGAAGA ACTCCGATTGCGAAGGCAGC TGGGTCTAATACCGGATACGACCATCTGCCGCATGG CGGGTGGTGGAAAGTTTTTCGATTGGGGGATGGGCTC GCGGCCTATCAGTTTGTTGGTGGGGGAATGGGCCTAC CAAGGCGACGACGGCAGCGGGGGCCGGGCC
ACTCCGATTGCGAAGGCAGC         TGGGTCTAATACCGGATACGACCATCTGCCGCATGG         CGGGTGGTGGAAAGTTTTTCGATTGGGGGATGGGCTC         GCGGCCTATCAGTTTGTTGGTGGGGGTAATGGCCTAC         CAAGGCGACGACGGGGTAGCCGGCCTGAGAGGGCGA         CCCGGCCACACTGGGACTGAGACACGGCCCAGACTCC         TACGGGAGGCAGCAGCAGTGGGGGAATATTGCACAATGG         GGGAAACCCTGATGCAGCGACGCAGCGCGCGGGAT         GACGGCCTTCGGGTTGTAAACCGCAGCAGCGCGGGGAT         GACGGCCTTCGGGTGACGGTACCGCAGCAGCGGGGAA         AGAAGCCTTCGGGTGACAGCGCAGCAGCGGGGAATACGT         GFD <sup>12</sup> LA35 <sup>13</sup> AGGGTACGAGCGTGGTGGTCACGTCGCGGGAATATATGGGGGAAC         CGCAACGCTTAACGTGCAGGGGGAGTCTGGGAAATCCTG         GTGACTAGAGTGCAGTAGGGGGGAGTCTGGGAATCCTG         GTGACTAGAGTGCAGTAGGGGGAGTCTGGGAATCCTG         GTGACTAGGGGGAGCGGAGTGGGGAGTCTGGGAATCCTG         GACCGGTGGCGAAAGCCAGGGGAGTCTGGGAATCCTG         GTGACTAGGGGGAGCGGGAGTCTGGGAATCCTG         GTGACTAGGGGGAGCGGAAGCGGGAGTCTGGGAATCCTG         GTGACTAGGGGGAGCGGAACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA         CCGCAACGCTTAACGTCAGGCGGGACTCTGGGCTGGAATCCGA         CCGGTGGCGAAAGCCAAGCCAAGGCAGGAAC         ACCGGTGGCGAAAGCCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTCAGGACGA         CGCAACGCTTAACGTGCCAAGCACTCGGCTGAACGGG         CGCAACGCTAAGGGGAACCAAGCATTGCTAACAGTCAGGCGGAGAGA         ACCGGTGGCGAAAGCAATGCCTTCGGCCTGAAGGAGGAG         ACCGGTGAGGGAGCGAAGCACTGCCTTCGGACGCGGAGGAGGA
GFD12FJ462358LA3513GGGTCGTAGGGGGAGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG
GFD12CGGGTAGGAAAGTTGGCGATAGGGCTAGGGCTAGGGGAAGGGCGAAGGGCGAACGGCCTGGGGAACGGGCGACGACGACGGGGGGAATATTGGACAGGGGGAACGACGGGGGGAACGGCGGGGGAATATTGGGCGGAAAACGGCTTCGGGGTGGCGGGGAATATTGGGCGGAAAGAGAGAG
GCGGCCTATCAGTTTGTTGGTGGGGTAATGGCCTAC CAAGGCGACGACGACGGCGGGCGGCCGGGCCTGAGAGGGCGA CCGGCCACACTGGGGACGACGGGGCGGCCTGAGAGGGGCGA CCGGCAACGCCTGGGGACGCAGCGGGGAATATTGCACAATGG GGGAAACCCTGATGCAGGGTGCAGCGACGCAGCGGCGGGAT GACGGCCTTCGGGTGACGGTACCTGCAGAAGAAGTA CCGGCTAACTACGTGCCGGGAATTATTGGGCGGAAA GAGCTCGTAGGTGGTGGCGGGGCAGTGGGCGGAAAA CGCAACGCTTAACGTGCCGCGGGAATTATTGGGCGTAAA GAGCTCGTAGGGGAGCGAGGGGGGCAGTGGGTACGGG GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGCAGCGGGGAGTCTGGACTGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCAATGCGCAGCAGTGGGTGGCTGACTGA
GFD12 LA3513FJ462358 (156-746) GGGAACGGGTAGCGGGGAACTGCGGGGAACTGCGGGGAACTGCGGGGAACTGCGGGGAACTACTGCGGGGGAACGCGCGGGGAAC AGGGTACGAGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGGG
GFD12 LA3513CCGGCCACACTGGGGACTGCGGGAATATTGCACAATGG GGGAAACCCTGATGCAGGGTGCCGGGAATATTGCACAAGCG GACGGCCTTCGGGTGGCCAGCGCGCGGGAATATCGGGGGAAA CGCAACGCTGAGGGGAAGGAGGAAGGAGGAAC GAGCTCGTAGGGGGAAATGCGCGCGGGGAATTATTGGGCGGTAACGGG CTGACTAGAGTGCAGTGGCGGGGAGGGAGGGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAAGGCGGGGAACTGCGCGGGAATATCAGGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAAGCGGGGGACTCTGGGAATATCAGGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAAGCAATGCGCAGAAGCATTGCTAGGGGAGCGTGGACTGGACTGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCCGTG GAGCACTCTAGGGAGACAAC AGGTGAGGACGACGACGACGTCAAGTCCTGCCAAGGAGGAGGAGGA GAGCACTCTAGGGAGACTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGACGTCAAGTCATCATGGCCCTTACGFJ462358 (156-746) JN084061 (29-171)
GFD12 LA3513FJ462358 (156-746) GGGAACGCTGAGGGGAACGCGAGGGACGCAGCGGGAACGCGCGGGAAA GAGCTCGTAAGGTGGTGGTCGGCAGGAGCGCGCGGGAAACGGG CCGGCTAACTACGTGCCGGGGACGCGCGGGCAGTGGGTAGGGG GAGCTCGTAAGGTGGAGGAGGAGCGCGCGGGAACTCTGGGAAA CGCAACGCTTAACGTTGCGCGGGAACTCTGGGAAATCCTG GTGTAGCGGTGGAAATGCGCAGAAGGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAAGCCGCGGGAACTCTGGGAAACCACCGGGGGAGCGGAGCGGAGCGGAGCGACGTCGGAAGGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGAACTGCTCGGAAGGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGAACTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCTG AGGACTCTAGGGAGACCTCCGCAAGGAGGAGGAAGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCTG AGGACTCTAGGGAGACCACGCCTTACGAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATGCCTCGCAAGGAGGAGGAFJ462358 (156-746) JN084061 (29-171)
GFD12 LA3513GGGAAACCCTGATGCAGCGACGCAGCGTGCGGGAT GACGGCCTTCGGGTGACGGTGACGGTACCTGCAGAAGAAGAAG CGGAACGCTAACTACGTGGCCAGCAGCGGCGGGAACTACGT GAGCTCGTAGGTGGTGGTGGCTGGCAGGGGGAGTCTGGAAAA CGCAACGCTTAACGTTGCGCGGGGAGTCTGGAAAA CGCAACGCTAAGGGGGAGTCTGGCAGAGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAAGCGGGGACTCTGGGAAACC ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGAACTCTGGGAAACCACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGAACTCTGGGAAACCACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGAACTGCCTCGGAAGGAGGAACCACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGAACTGCCTCGGCAAGGAGGAGGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCTG AGCACTCTAGGGAGACCTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGAFJ462358 (156-746) JN084061 (29-171)
GFD <sup>12</sup> LA35 <sup>13</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> LA35 <sup>13</sup> GFD <sup>12</sup> GGCTAACTACGAGCGTTGTCCGGAAGCCGCGGGTAATACGT GAGCTCGTAGGTGGTTGGTCACGTCGGGGGGGGGG
GFD12 LA3513AGAAGCCTTCGGGTGACGGTGACGGTACCTGCAGAAGAAGTA CCGGCTAACTACGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGGTAATACGT AGGGTACGAGCGTGGTGGTTGGTCCGGAATTATTGGGCCGTAAA GAGCTCGTAGGTGGTGGGTGGCGCGGGACGTCTGGCAGAAGGGGG CTGACTAGAGTGCAGTAGGGGGAGTCTGGAATTCCTG GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGGAGCTCTGGGAATTCCTGGGCGGAAGCGACGACGACGGGGAGCGGAAGCGGGGAGCTGGGAAGGCGGGAGCGAAGGCGGGAGCGACGACGACGACGA
GFD <sup>12</sup> LA35 <sup>13</sup> CCGGCTAACTACGTGCCAGCAGCCGCGGTAATACGT AGGGTACGAGCGTGTGTCCGGAATTATTGGGCGTAAA GAGCTCGTAGGTGGTGGTGGTCACGTCTGCTGTGGGAAA CGCAACGCTTAACGTTGCGCGGGGAGTCTGGAATTCCTG GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGGAGTCTGGAATTCCTG GTGTAGCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCTGGGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAGGCGGGACTGCTGGAAGGAGGAGC AGCACTCTAGGGAGACTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATCGCCCTTACG
GFD**AGGGTACGAGCGTTGTCCGGAATTATTGGGCGTAAA GAGCTCGTAGGTGGTGGTGGTCACGTCTGCTGTGGGAAA CGCAACGCTTAACGTTGCGCGGGGCAGTCTGGGAAA CGCAACGCTTAACGTTGCGCGGGGAGTCTGGAATTCCTG GTGTAGCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA CACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAGCAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCTG AGCACTCTAGGGAGACCTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATCGCCCTTACG(136-740) T32732
LASS**       GAGCTCGTAGGTGGTTGGTCACGTCTGCTGTGGAAA       JN064001         CGCAACGCTTAACGTTGCGCGGGGCAGTGGGTACGGG       (29-171)         CTGACTAGAGTGCAGTAGGGGAGTCTGGAATTCCTG       GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGATATCAGGAGGAAC         ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA       ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA         CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCTG       AGCACTCTAGGGAGACTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA         AGGTGAGGACGACGACGTCAAGTCATCGCCCTTACG       AGGTGAGGACGACGACGTCAAGTCATGGCCCTTACG
CGCAACGCTTAACGTTGCGCGGGCAGTGGGTACGGG CTGACTAGAGTGCAGTAGGGGGAGTCTGGAATTCCTG GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGATATCAGGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCTG AGCACTCTAGGGAGACTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATCGCCCTTACG
CTGACTAGAGTGCAGTAGGGGAGTCTGGAATTCCTG GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGATATCAGGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCTG AGCACTCTAGGGAGACTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATCATGGCCCTTACG
GTGTAGCGGTGAAATGCGCAGATATCAGGAGGAAC ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCTG AGCACTCTAGGGAGACTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATCATGGCCCTTACG
ACCGGTGGCGAAGGCGGGACTCTGGGCTGTGACTGA CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCTG AGCACTCTAGGGAGACTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATCATGGCCCTTACG
CACTGGGGAGCGAAAGCATTGCTAACAGTTcGGCTG AGCACTCTAGGGAGACTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATGGCCCTTACG
AGCACTCTAGGGAGACTGCCTTCGCAAGGAGGAGGA AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATGACGCCCTTACG
AGGTGAGGACGACGTCAAGTCATCATGGCCCTTACG
CCTAGGGCTACACGTGCTACAATGGGATGTACAA
AGAGACGCAATACCGCGA
TAACTATGGTCATCGTTCGTCAGCAGTAACAGTAATT
GCTACACCTGCTGAAACCACTGTCCCTTTTTCTTGGG
CAACTCTTGTTTATGTGTTGAAAGCGGAGGTCCTGA
ACCGGGTGTTGGCTGTGCCGGACGTGGTGTAACAGT AE015928
AGCTATGAAAAGACTTGAAAAACTTAGGTGTTTTTGA (4515891-
TAAGGATTTGGATGTAGTCATTTATGGTGTACTTGGA 4515973)
EC23S857 <sup>3</sup> GATGTTGTTGCGGAGGTTTTTCAGTGCCTTTACGTT AB019138
HAdV <sup><math>14</math></sup> CTCGGGCCAGGACGCCTCGGAGTACCTGAGCCCCGG (192-363) 475
Mnif <sup>2</sup> GCTGGTGCAGTTTGCCCGCGCCACCGAGACGTACTT AC_000008
CAGCCTGAATAACAAGTTTAGAAACCCCACGGTGGC (18885-19000)
GCCTACGCATCTCCGGGGGGTAGAGCACTGTTTCGGC DQ682619
$\Delta \Delta GGGGGTC \Delta TCCCG \Delta CTT \Delta CC \Delta A CCCG \Delta TCC \Delta A A C (847-954)$
TCCCAATCCCCACATCTCACCCCCACACACAC
GGCGGGT

## Table S4. Synthetic DNA reference material spiked into positive controls

assay	intercept	slope	efficiency (%)	$\mathbf{R}^2$
EC23S	47.9 (47.3, 48.6)	-3.50 (-3.64, -3.37)	93.1 (88.1, 98.1)	0.98 (0.97, 0.98)
HF183	47.5 (46.4, 48.6)	-3.85 (-4.07, -3.67)	81.8 (76.1, 87.4)	0.98 (0.97, 0.98)
Mnif	48.8 (47.7, 50.3)	-3.47 (-3.79, -3.23)	94.5 (83.6, 104.0)	0.95 (0.93, 0.95)

Table S5. Mean (95% CI) estimates of calibration curve parameters

#### **S5.** Detection limits

The limit of detection (LOD) for each assay was obtained in terms of the quantification cycle (Cq), the number of amplification cycles above which the target would be considered absent from the reaction, using receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis.<sup>2,15</sup> We performed ROC analysis on the local validation study data presented in Holcomb et al. (2020), considering Cq cutoff values from 10 to the maximum number of cycles indicated by the assay developers, in full-cycle increments. We calculated diagnostic sensitivity and specificity for each cutoff value, considering any reactions with a Cq value below the cutoff as positive. The highest Cq value that maximized the Youden index, J = sensitivity + specificity - 1, for each assay was considered the assay LOD (Table S6).<sup>15,16</sup>

Process limits of detection (PLOD) were estimated for each sample from the assay LOD Cq values, the extraction batch- and instrument run-specific calibration curve estimates, and the amount of sample processed, i.e. volume of water filtered or the dry mass or surface area represented by the eluate filtered for soil samples and surface swabs, respectively. For *E. coli* enumerated by culture (cEC), we assumed an assay LOD of 1 cfu per plate and calculated the PLOD for each sample on the basis of the amount of sample represented by the least-diluted plate read for that sample.<sup>2</sup> The PLOD averages indicate that relatively high gene copy concentrations were required for reliable detection by any of the three qPCR-based assays, on the order of >10,000 gc/dry gram of soil, nearly 1000 gc/100 mL water, and >3000 gc/100 cm<sup>2</sup> of food preparation surface (Table S6).

			pro	ocess li	mit of detecti	ion			
			soil		water	surface			
	assay	log <sub>10</sub>	gc <sup>c</sup> /dry g	log <sub>10</sub>	gc/100 mL	log <sub>10</sub>	gc/100 cm <sup>2</sup>		
assay	LOD <sup>a</sup> Cq <sup>b</sup>	n	mean (SD <sup>d</sup> )	n	mean (SD)	n	mean (SD)		
EC23S	39	298	4.51 (0.11)	292	3.27 (0.12)	199	3.96 (0.30)		
HF183	39	299	4.24 (0.33)	292	2.85 (0.29)	199	3.45 (0.36)		
Mnif	41	298	4.18 (0.17)	291	3.03 (0.11)	196	3.53 (0.35)		

Table S6. qPCR assay limits of detection and mean sample-specific process limits of detection by sample matrix

<sup>a</sup> limit of detection <sup>b</sup> quantification cycle

<sup>c</sup> gene copies

<sup>d</sup> standard deviation

#### **S6.** Laboratory quality control

Sterile PBS was filtered as a laboratory blank for approximately every 10 samples filtered, all of which were culture-negative for cEC (n = 151). At least three no template control (NTC) reactions were included on every qPCR run using 5 µL nuclease-free water in place of sample template. Each qPCR run typically included samples from three extraction batches, and a negative extraction control (NEC) was included from each extraction batch represented on the plate. HF183 was absent in all NTC (n = 46) and NEC (n = 46) reactions. Mnif was likewise not detected in any NTC (n = 42) or NEC (n = 46) reaction. However, EC23S was detected in 2% of NTC (1/45) and 11% of NEC (5/46) reactions. EC23S concentrations were low in the contaminated negative controls, with a mean Cq of 38.1 and a minimum Cq of 37.1—only slightly above the detection limit of 39 cycles. Such low levels of contamination have been reported previously and are thought to be due to residual E. coli DNA in the Environmental Master Mix from the production process.<sup>2,17</sup> One latrine soil sample was considered inhibited based on a greater than 3 Cq deviation from the mean Sketa22 Cq of all NECs and positive controls on the same plate. This sample was diluted 1:5 in all further analyses. For each sample type, 10% of samples were randomly selected to be analyzed by each qPCR assay in technical duplicate reactions. The detection status of EC23S agreed in 96% (74/77) of replicate pairs.

HF183 results matched for 86% (66/77) of paired reactions and Mnif agreed in 95% (71/75). Samples analyzed in duplicate were considered positive for a given target if at least one of the replicate reactions was above the limit of detection.

#### **S7.** Conditional probability

The conditional probability of human contamination, C, given the detection of two human-associated markers,  $M_1$  and  $M_2$  is given by

$$P(C^{+}|M_{1}^{+} \cap M_{2}^{+}) = \frac{P(M_{1}^{+}|C^{+}) \times P(M_{2}^{+}|C^{+}) \times P(C^{+})}{P(M_{1}^{+}|C^{+}) \times P(M_{2}^{+}|C^{+}) \times P(C) + P(M_{1}^{+}|C^{-}) \times P(M_{2}^{+}|C^{-}) \times P(C^{-})}$$

$$= \frac{Se_{1} \times Se_{2} \times P(C^{+})}{Se_{1} \times Se_{2} \times P(C^{+}) + (1 - Sp_{1}) \times (1 - Sp_{2}) \times (1 - P(C^{+}))}$$

$$(1)$$

where  $Se_1 = P(M_1^+|C^+)$ ,  $Se_2 = P(M_2^+|C^+)$ ,  $Sp_1 = P(M_1^-|C^-)$ ,  $Sp_2 = P(M_2^-|C^-)$ , and  $A^+$ indicates the presence, and  $A^-$  the absence, of variable A.<sup>18</sup> We calculated the conditional probability of contamination for HF183 and Mnif separately and for each combination of the two indicators  $(M_1^+, M_2^+; M_1^+, M_2^-; M_1^-, M_2^+; M_1^-, M_2^-)$  by sample type.

#### **S8.** Difference-in-differences estimates

The effect of the intervention was estimated using difference-in-differences approaches. Crude DID estimates of *E. coli* log<sub>10</sub>-concentration and human FST marker prevalence were calculated using 2000 bootstrap samples (Table S7). The DID estimate was calculated as

$$DID = \left( \mathbb{E} \big[ Y_{T=1,P=1} \big] - \mathbb{E} \big[ Y_{T=1,P=0} \big] \right) - \left( \mathbb{E} \big[ Y_{T=0,P=1} \big] - \mathbb{E} \big[ Y_{T=0,P=0} \big] \right)$$
(2)

where  $Y_{T,P}$  are the observed indicator values for treatment group *T* in study phase *P*. The value of *T* is 0 for control compound observations and 1 for intervention compounds; likewise, *P* takes the value 0 for pre-treatment (baseline) observations and 1 post-treatment (follow-up). Observations below the PLOD or too numerous to count were imputed by sample type from a truncated normal distribution with mean and standard deviation obtained through maximum likelihood estimation, assuming the log<sub>10</sub> concentration was normally distributed and subject to left- and right-censoring.<sup>2,19</sup> Model-based DID estimates were obtained using the product-term representation of the DID estimator in regression models, which permits the inclusion of additional covariates. We produced both crude model-based estimates, which only included terms for the DID estimator, as well as adjusted estimates that included additional terms for meteorological, compound, household, sample characteristics (Table S8).

			bet	fore			aft			
		control intervention				control	i	ntervention	DID <sup>a</sup>	
indicator	sample type	Ν	estimate	Ν	estimate	Ν	estimate	Ν	estimate	estimate
				E. coli	i log <sub>10</sub> concentra	ation,	mean (95% CI	)		
cEC	latrine soil	33	4.0 (3.6, 4.3)	23	4.0 (3.5, 4.4)	30	3.3 (2.9, 3.7)	30	3.0 (2.6, 3.5)	-0.3 (-1.1, 0.5)
	household soil	49	4.1 (3.8, 4.3)	36	4.2 (3.9, 4.5)	47	3.7 (3.5, 4.0)	45	3.4 (3.1, 3.8)	-0.4 (-1.0, 0.1)
	stored water	50	1.8 (1.4, 2.2)	41	1.6 (1.1, 2.0)	52	1.1 (0.7, 1.4)	55	1.0 (0.7, 1.3)	0.2 (-0.6, 0.9)
	food surface	50	3.3 (2.8, 3.8)	40	2.9 (2.3, 3.6)	53	2.0 (1.5, 2.5)	51	1.9 (1.4, 2.4)	0.3 (-0.8, 1.3)
EC23S	latrine soil	33	6.2 (5.8, 6.6)	23	6.9 (6.4, 7.4)	30	6.7 (6.4, 7.1)	30	6.5 (6.0, 7.0)	-0.9 (-1.8, 0.0)
	household soil	49	6.8 (6.5, 7.0)	36	6.7 (6.4, 7.0)	47	6.7 (6.4, 7.0)	45	6.6 (6.4, 6.9)	0.0 (-0.5, 0.5)
	stored water	50	4.1 (3.9, 4.3)	41	4.4 (4.2, 4.7)	52	4.2 (3.9, 4.4)	55	4.0 (3.8, 4.2)	-0.4 (-0.9, 0.0)
	food surface	50	4.4 (4.2, 4.7)	40	5.0 (4.8, 5.3)	53	4.7 (4.4, 5.0)	51	4.5 (4.2, 4.8)	-0.8 (-1.4, -0.3)
				huma	an marker prev	valenc	e, % (95% CI)			
HF183	latrine soil	33	33 (17, 50)	23	43 (23, 64)	30	57 (39, 75)	30	43 (26, 61)	-23 (-60, 14)
	household soil	49	17 (7, 28)	36	36 (20, 52)	47	49 (35, 64)	45	38 (24, 52)	-30 (-57, -1)
	stored water	50	12 (4, 22)	41	22 (10, 35)	52	10 (2, 20)	55	19 (9, 30)	-1 (-21, 19)
	food surface	50	2 (0, 7)	40	0 (0, 0)	53	9 (2, 18)	51	2 (0, 7)	-5 (-16, 4)
Mnif	latrine soil	33	51 (35, 69)	23	65 (45, 84)	30	50 (32, 68)	30	36 (19, 54)	-27 (-63, 8)
	household soil	49	43 (30, 57)	36	23 (9, 37)	47	25 (13, 39)	45	24 (12, 38)	20 (-7, 46)
	stored water	50	0 (0, 0)	41	2 (0, 8)	52	0 (0, 0)	55	0 (0, 0)	-2 (-8, 0)
	food surface	50	0 (0, 0)	40	3 (0, 8)	53	2 (0, 7)	51	0 (0, 0)	-4 (-12, 0)

### Table S7. Bootstrap difference-in-differences estimates

<sup>a</sup> difference-in-differences: (intervention, after – intervention, before) – (control, after – control, before)

	latrine entrance soil		e soil	household entrance soil				household stored water				food preparation surfaces				
		crude <sup>a</sup>		adjusted <sup>b</sup>		crude		adjusted		crude adjusted crude a		crude		adjusted		
target	Ν	DID <sup>c</sup>	Ν	DID	Ν	DID	Ν	DID	Ν	DID	Ν	DID	Ν	DID	Ν	DID
						Е.	coli l	og <sub>10</sub> concentra	ation	change (95%	CI)					
cEC	111	-0.37	95	-0.42	175	-0.34	146	0.05	194	0.15	170	-0.42	192	0.18	169	-0.11
		(-1.17, 0.44)		(-1.28, 0.40)		(-0.92, 0.22)		(-0.62, 0.72)		(-0.61, 0.92)		(-1.28, 0.44)		(-0.9, 1.26)		(-1.4, 1.17)
EC23S	116	-0.84	98	-1.22	176	0.06	147	0.36	193	-0.46	170	-0.41	193	-0.82	171	-0.56
		(-1.64, -0.02)		(-2.11, -0.30)		(-0.46, 0.57)		(-0.26, 1.01)		(-0.89, -0.04)		(-0.92, 0.12)		(-1.46, -0.19)		(-1.32, 0.19)
						hun	1an ta	arget prevalei	ice od	lds ratio (95%	o CI)					
HF183	116	0.94	98	0.92	176	0.83	147	0.90	193	1.12	170	1.05				
		(0.40, 1.87)		(0.38, 1.87)		(0.39, 1.54)		(0.38, 1.80)		(0.48, 2.27)		(0.44, 2.15)				
Mnif	116	0.73	98	0.71	175	1.24	146	1.00								
		(0.31, 1.44)		(0.29, 1.47)		(0.53, 2.46)		(0.39, 2.06)								

#### Table S8. Model-based difference-in-differences estimates

<sup>a</sup> not adjusted for covariates; include terms for study phase, treatment arm, and their product, and compound-varying intercepts
 <sup>b</sup> adjusted for animal presence, population density, household wealth, temperature, precipitation, and sample-specific variables: sun exposure and surface wetness for soils, presence of lid and width of container mouth for stored water, and food surface material.

<sup>c</sup> difference-in-differences estimated as the regression coefficient on the product of study phase and treatment arm indicators

#### **S9.** Validation studies

Local differences in diet, geography, and population history affecting the gut microbiome composition of a given population are expected to play the key role in determining local fecal source tracking performance.<sup>20,21</sup> However, multi-laboratory comparisons have also demonstrated that assay performance can vary meaningfully between labs analyzing the same set of challenge samples.<sup>22</sup> Furthermore, assay design and other intrinsic characteristics may also impact potential performance—that is, some assays may have more robust designs that increase the likelihood of performing well in a variety of settings and populations. Source tracking validation studies typically report crude sensitivity and specificity values without quantifying the uncertainty in these estimates, which could be substantial considering the limited number of samples analyzed in many studies, particularly in resource-limited settings (Table S9).

We incorporate a meta-analysis of FST validation studies for our selected human markers, which provides an opportunity to partially pool information across a variety of locations to potentially refine the sensitivity and specificity estimates for our specific study setting.<sup>23</sup> The hierarchical structure of the meta-analytic model means that the estimates for any given location are driven by the data from that location. Sensitivity and specificity estimates at a location with a large amount of data would be almost entirely determined by the local data and largely unaffected by the other studies, while estimates from locations with sparse data, which would be uncertain on their own, incorporate more information pooled from other studies.<sup>24</sup> The extent of information pooling is also determined by the consistency of marker performance across studies. Highly variable marker performance between study locations suggests that performance is mostly driven by differences in local characteristics, limiting the amount of information that can be gained by considering performance in other locations. Accordingly, meta-analytic

performance estimates in a particular location will be determined largely by the local samples and minimally influenced by data from other locations. On the other hand, similar marker performance across locations suggests that intrinsic assay characteristics play a larger role in its performance, enabling information from other locations to refine the estimates at specific locations with limited local data.<sup>25</sup> We adjust for diagnostic accuracy using the meta-analytic sensitivity and specificity estimates for our study location, such that the estimates are driven by our local data but are influenced by the broader trends in assay performance across all the studies considered. The degree of influence by outside data depends on the degree of uncertainty in the local data (a function of sample size) and the similarity of performance estimates across all the studies considered, which is reflected in the between-study standard deviations,  $\sigma^{Se}$  and  $\sigma^{Sp}$ .

Validation studies included in the performance meta-analysis were identified from Google Scholar records of articles citing the original assay publications and from the references of each published validation study identified.<sup>5,7,11</sup> We only included HF183 studies that assessed the HF183/BFDRev assay or its modification used in this study, HF183/BacR287.<sup>11</sup> We identified HF183 validation studies conducted on five continents, including two in Africa, seven in Asia, two in Australia, four in North America, and one in South America (Table S9). All identified Mnif studies used samples from the USA except for our study in Mozambique. The rural/urban status of the settings from which samples were collected could not be determined for all studies and were more often specified for studies conducted in low- and middle-income countries. We used estimates that considered samples detected below the limit of quantification (DNQ) as negatives when separate estimates were reported by DNQ definition.<sup>26</sup>

S15

					non	-numan			
			huma	an samples	sa	mples			
study	location	setting	Ν	positive	Ν	positive	sensitivity	specificity	ref
HF183									
1	Mozambique	urban	14	9	27	9	64%	67%	2
2	Bangladesh	urban	5	3	20	12	60%	40%	21
3	Bangladesh	rural	5	4	20	10	80%	50%	27
4	India	rural	35	10 <sup>a</sup>	60	12 <sup>a</sup>	29%	80%	28
5	Kenya	rural	17	11	25	0	65%	100%	29
6	Thailand		28	25	100	19	89%	81%	30
7	Costa Rica		8	8	47	3	100%	94%	31
8	Singapore	urban	56	42	85	9	75%	89%	32
9	Nepal		10	10	44	30	100%	32%	33
10	USA	rural	4	4	109	0	100%	100%	34
11	Japan		20	20	15	0	100%	100%	35
12	Australia		32	24	359	12	72%	96%	36
13	USA,				184	6		97%	37
	Australia								
14	USA		60	57 <sup>a</sup>	130	10 <sup>a</sup>	95%	92%	26
15	Peru	peri-urban	30	23	71	24	77%	66%	38
Mnif									
1	Mozambique	urban	14	10	27	8	71%	70%	2
2	USA		60	36 <sup>a</sup>	130	31 <sup>a</sup>	60%	76%	26
3	Indiana		59	40	120	9	68%	93%	18
4	Mississippi		62	51	243	101	82%	58%	18

 Table S9. Published validation studies of human fecal indicators HF183 and Mnif

<sup>a</sup> samples below the limit of quantification considered negative

#### **S10.** Diagnostic accuracy

We considered HF183 validation data from 14 studies of diagnostic sensitivity and 15 studies of specificity (Table S7). For Mnif, we incorporated data from four validation studies. The number of samples ranged from 5–62 for human feces and 15–359 for non-human. Reported crude sensitivity ranged from 29-100% for HF183 and 60-82% for Mnif. Crude specificities were reported from 32–100% for HF183 and 58-93% for Mnif.

By incorporating indicator validation data into models of human fecal contamination, we obtained estimates of indicator sensitivity and specificity that were partially informed by observations in environmental samples with unknown fecal contamination status. For this reason, accuracy estimates from the same model differed by sample type (main text, Table 2). We first

considered only validation data from our study area (Model 2), which produced slightly lower point estimates for HF183 sensitivity (60%) than obtained from crude calculations (64%). The sensitivity estimates were similar for all three sample types, with the greatest uncertainty in stored water (95% CI: 38-81%). The HF183 specificity estimate was similar to the crude value (67%) for latrine soil [66% (53-80%)] but the estimates were higher for household soil [72% (61-83%)] and stored water [85% (77-91%)], in which HF183 was detected less frequently. Sensitivity and specificity patterns for Mnif followed similar patterns.

Meta-analytic sensitivity and specificity estimates were slightly higher than the singlestudy estimates when using a single indicator (Model 3) and when combining both indicators (Model 4). However, the 95% CIs remained similar for all three models, suggesting the inclusion of additional information minimally impacted estimates of diagnostic accuracy. Model 5, which simultaneously considered both indicators in all sample types, provided a single set of sensitivity and specificity estimates for each indictor. The estimates were comparable to values observed for individual sample types but featured narrower 95% CIs, indicating reduced uncertainty in indicator performance with the inclusion of data from multiple sample types. While the estimated sensitivity for Mnif [71% (59-83%)] remained similar to the crude value (71%), the estimated specificity of both indicators and HF183 sensitivity were somewhat higher than expected from crude calculations.

#### S11. Accuracy-adjusted effects

We constructed a series of models to estimate sanitation intervention effects on the prevalence of human fecal contamination. In the first model, human-associated fecal indicators were used as direct proxies for human fecal contamination, equivalent to assuming 100% sensitivity and specificity. The estimated intervention effect, given by the DID prevalence odds

S17

ratio, was less than one for both indicators in latrine soil and household soil and above one for HF183 in stored water (Figure S1). However, the estimates were imprecise and encompassed both large increases and large reductions within the 95% CIs, providing little evidence for an effect of the intervention on either indicator in any sample type. Incorporating local validation data to account for indicator accuracy (Model 2) further widened the 95% CIs, indicating additional uncertainty about the intervention effect on the prevalence of human fecal contamination. Effect estimates incorporating multiple validation datasets (Model 3) were largely similar to those using local validation data alone. When using HF183 and Mnif to jointly estimate human fecal contamination (Model 4), the DID estimates were similar to estimates for individual indicators. Similarly, combining observations from all three sample types produced an estimated intervention effect close to the null with the 95% CI encompassing both reductions and increases in the odds of human fecal contamination at the compound level [POR: 0.93 (95% CI: 0.42-2.1)]. Across all model formulations, there was little evidence for an effect of the sanitation intervention on the prevalence of human fecal contamination.



Figure S1. Difference-in-difference prevalence odds ratio (POR) estimates of the sanitation intervention effect on human fecal contamination under five different models. Model 1 made no correction for indicator accuracy, Model 2 used local validation data to account for indicator sensitivity and specificity, and Models 3, 4 and 5 used meta-analytic estimates of local indicator accuracy. Model 3 was fit separately by indicator and sample type, Model 4 was fit to both indicators by sample type, and Model 5 used both indicators in all sample types to estimate the latent compound prevalence of human fecal contamination. All models were adjusted for population density, presence of animals, wealth score, temperature, antecedent precipitation, and sun exposure and surface wetness for soil samples and storage container mouth width and cover status for water samples.

#### S12. Human fecal contamination prevalence estimates

Posterior predictions from each of the five models were used to estimate stratum-specific

prevalence. We fit unadjusted models that included only intercepts and the DID terms (Table

S10) as well as adjusted models with meteorological, compound, household, and sample

characteristics included as covariates (Table 2, main text).

		sensitivity	specificity		con	trol	interv	ention	prevalence DID
	target	(95% CI)	(95% CI)	Ν	before	after	before	after	(95% CI)
latrine	soil								
bootstrap	HF183	1	1	116	0.33 (0.17, 0.50)	0.57 (0.39, 0.75)	0.43 (0.23, 0.64)	0.43 (0.26, 0.61)	-0.23 (-0.60, 0.14)
	Mnif	1	1	116	0.51 (0.35, 0.69)	0.50 (0.32, 0.68)	0.65 (0.45, 0.84)	0.36 (0.19, 0.54)	-0.27 (-0.63, 0.08)
model 1	HF183	1	1	116	0.41 (0.28, 0.54)	0.49 (0.35, 0.64)	0.40 (0.26, 0.56)	0.45 (0.30, 0.61)	-0.04 (-0.22, 0.14)
	Mnif	1	1	116	0.54 (0.41, 0.67)	0.48 (0.35, 0.62)	0.57 (0.41, 0.71)	0.42 (0.27, 0.57)	-0.09 (-0.27, 0.09)
model 2	HF183	0.59 (0.41, 0.80)	0.65 (0.52, 0.79)	116	0.41 (0.05, 0.90)	0.44 (0.05, 0.92)	0.41 (0.04, 0.91)	0.43 (0.04, 0.93)	-0.01 (-0.20, 0.19)
	Mnif	0.68 (0.50, 0.86)	0.67 (0.52, 0.82)	116	0.53 (0.11, 0.92)	0.48 (0.09, 0.91)	0.53 (0.10, 0.92)	0.44 (0.07, 0.93)	-0.05 (-0.25, 0.14)
model 3	HF183	0.65 (0.45, 0.85)	0.68 (0.55, 0.83)	116	0.39 (0.06, 0.87)	0.43 (0.06, 0.89)	0.38 (0.05, 0.88)	0.41 (0.04, 0.91)	-0.01 (-0.19, 0.18)
	Mnif	0.70 (0.55, 0.83)	0.70 (0.55, 0.84)	116	0.54 (0.17, 0.87)	0.49 (0.13, 0.88)	0.55 (0.14, 0.88)	0.44 (0.09, 0.88)	-0.05 (-0.25, 0.14)
model 4	HF183	0.64 (0.45, 0.84)	0.69 (0.55, 0.83)	110	0.47(0.16, 0.70)	0.46(0.12, 0.70)	0 47 (0 12 0 91)	0.40(0.10, 0.77)	0.06(0.25, 0.12)
	Mnif	0.71 (0.56, 0.84)	0.69 (0.54, 0.83)	116	0.47 (0.16, 0.79)	0.46 (0.13, 0.79)	0.47 (0.13, 0.81)	0.40 (0.10, 0.77)	-0.06 (-0.25, 0.13)
model 5	HF183	0.72 (0.55, 0.87)	0.83 (0.76, 0.90)	107	0 49 (0 25 0 72)	0 40 (0 27 0 72)	0 42 (0 10 0 70)	0 47 (0 25 0 71)	0.04(0.14, 0.22)
	Mnif	0.71 (0.58, 0.84)	0.79 (0.70, 0.88)	107	0.48 (0.23, 0.73)	0.49 (0.27, 0.72)	0.43 (0.19, 0.70)	0.47 (0.23, 0.71)	0.04 (-0.14, 0.25)
househo	ld soil								
bootstrap	HF183	1	1	176	0.17 (0.07, 0.28)	0.49 (0.35, 0.64)	0.36 (0.20, 0.52)	0.38 (0.24, 0.52)	-0.30 (-0.57, -0.01)
	Mnif	1	1	175	0.43 (0.30, 0.57)	0.25 (0.13, 0.39)	0.23 (0.09, 0.37)	0.24 (0.12, 0.38)	0.20 (-0.07, 0.46)
model 1	HF183	1	1	176	0.27 (0.18, 0.37)	0.41 (0.30, 0.53)	0.31 (0.20, 0.44)	0.40 (0.28, 0.53)	-0.05 (-0.21, 0.11)
	Mnif	1	1	175	0.37 (0.26, 0.48)	0.29 (0.19, 0.40)	0.29 (0.18, 0.41)	0.24 (0.14, 0.35)	0.03 (-0.11, 0.17)
model 2	HF183	0.58 (0.36, 0.80)	0.71 (0.61, 0.83)	176	0.25 (0.03, 0.78)	0.30 (0.02, 0.81)	0.26 (0.02, 0.78)	0.31 (0.02, 0.84)	0.00 (-0.18, 0.19)
	Mnif	0.65 (0.41, 0.86)	0.75 (0.66, 0.85)	175	0.22 (0.03, 0.55)	0.18 (0.02, 0.48)	0.18 (0.02, 0.49)	0.13 (0.01, 0.43)	0.00 (-0.13, 0.13)
model 3	HF183	0.65 (0.40, 0.85)	0.74 (0.63, 0.85)	176	0.23 (0.03, 0.64)	0.30 (0.03, 0.71)	0.23 (0.03, 0.66)	0.30 (0.02, 0.76)	0.00 (-0.18, 0.18)
	Mnif	0.69 (0.52, 0.84)	0.77 (0.68, 0.86)	175	0.22 (0.03, 0.50)	0.17 (0.02, 0.41)	0.17 (0.02, 0.41)	0.12 (0.01, 0.34)	0.00 (-0.12, 0.13)
model 4	HF183	0.67 (0.44, 0.86)	0.71 (0.62, 0.80)	175	0 15 (0 02 0 25)	0.16(0.02, 0.20)	0.12 (0.02, 0.21)	0 12 (0 01 0 24)	0.01 (0.12, 0.11)
	Mnif	0.69 (0.52, 0.83)	0.76 (0.67, 0.85)	175	0.15 (0.02, 0.35)	0.16 (0.02, 0.39)	0.13 (0.02, 0.31)	0.15 (0.01, 0.34)	-0.01 (-0.12, 0.11)
model 5	HF183	0.72 (0.55, 0.87)	0.83 (0.76, 0.90)	150	0.24 (0.00, 0.42)	0.24 (0.10, 0.42)	0.20(0.06, 0.20)	0.22 (0.09, 0.42)	0.02(0.11, 0.17)
	Mnif	0.71 (0.58, 0.84)	0.79 (0.70, 0.88)	130	0.24 (0.09, 0.43)	0.24 (0.10, 0.42)	0.20 (0.00, 0.39)	0.25 (0.08, 0.42)	0.05 (-0.11, 0.17)
stored v	water								
bootstrap	HF183	1	1	193	0.12 (0.04, 0.22)	0.10 (0.02, 0.20)	0.22 (0.10, 0.35)	0.19 (0.09, 0.30)	-0.01 (-0.21, 0.19)
model 1	HF183	1	1	193	0.14 (0.08, 0.23)	0.12 (0.06, 0.20)	0.19 (0.11, 0.29)	0.18 (0.10, 0.28)	0.01 (-0.09, 0.11)
model 2	HF183	0.58 (0.34, 0.80)	0.84 (0.78, 0.89)	193	0.08 (0.01, 0.23)	0.07 (0.01, 0.22)	0.08 (0.01, 0.27)	0.07 (0.01, 0.26)	0.00 (-0.08, 0.09)
model 3	HF183	0.65 (0.40, 0.85)	0.85 (0.79, 0.90)	193	0.07 (0.01, 0.20)	0.06 (0.01, 0.19)	0.08 (0.01, 0.25)	0.07 (0.01, 0.24)	0.00 (-0.08, 0.08)
model 5	HF183	0.72 (0.55, 0.87)	0.83 (0.76, 0.90)	176	0.08 (0.01, 0.20)	0.09 (0.01, 0.21)	0.07 (0.01, 0.18)	0.08 (0.01, 0.20)	0.01 (-0.05, 0.08)
latent con	npound								
m5	HF183	0.72 (0.55, 0.87)	0.83 (0.76, 0.90)	112	0.00 (0.00 0.55)	0.26 (0.00.0.55)	0.00 (0.05 0.50)	0.25 (0.07, 0.52)	0.02 ( 0.11 .0.10)
	Mnif	0.71 (0.58, 0.84)	0.79 (0.70, 0.88)	113	0.26 (0.08, 0.55)	0.26 (0.08, 0.55)	0.22 (0.06, 0.50)	0.25 (0.07, 0.53)	0.03 (-0.11, 0.18)

# Table S10. Estimated sensitivity, specificity, and prevalence of human fecal contamination from unadjusted models

#### S13. Prior distributions

For all models, we sought to select regularizing ("weakly informative") priors where feasible. Regularizing priors impose soft constraints on parameter values, discouraging the model fitting algorithm from exploring extreme values that can reasonably be assumed implausible *a priori*.<sup>25</sup> In addition to the practical benefit of often aiding model convergence, particularly for complex, high-dimensional models, regularization can help improve the precision of estimates for parameters for which the underlying data are somewhat noisy. This also has the effect of shrinking estimates towards a common value—often the null, in the case of regression coefficients, which mildly increases the strength of the evidence necessary to demonstrate a probable effect but provides the advantage of reducing false positives that can arise from typical sampling variation.<sup>25</sup> While setting regularizing priors is subjective in the strictest sense, one generally possesses sufficient information to determine a broadly plausible range of parameter values that arguably are more readily accepted than the assumption implicit in flat ("noninformative") priors that the range of potential parameter values is essentially infinite.

For the basic DID models used to assess the intervention effect on individual fecal indicators in separate sample types (Table S8), we included a compound-varying intercept that used the **brms** package default positive-constrained student-t prior with 3 degrees of freedom (df) and scale determined from the link-transformed data.<sup>39</sup> Censored linear regression was used to estimate the intervention impact on the log<sub>10</sub> concentrations of the two *E. coli* assays, cEC and EC23S, using regularizing normal priors with standard deviation (SD) = 5 on the population-level intercept and SD = 2 on the predictor coefficients, including the DID terms.<sup>25,39,40</sup> We estimated the effect of the intervention on human-associated indicator prevalence using logistic regression and the prevalence odds ratio (POR) as the measure of effect. Under the logistic link,

S21

priors are defined on the continuous log-odds scale but are best understood on the probability scale, which is more intuitive but constrained between 0 and 1 prevalence.<sup>41</sup> As such, the population-level intercept and predictor coefficients were given regularizing normal priors with SD = 1.5 and SD = 0.5, respectively, which on the probability scale corresponded to a ~95% chance the population-level prevalence was between 0.05 and 0.95 and an effect of up to  $\pm 0.23$  for each predictor at a population-level prevalence of 0.5.<sup>40</sup> This represents a substantial effect size on the probability scale—a reduction in absolute risk from 50% to 27%, for example—which would be unexpected in an environmental context.<sup>23</sup> Furthermore, as a soft constraint, estimates could still exceed this effect size given sufficient and sufficiently strong data in support of a larger effect.

The diagnostic accuracy-corrected models of human fecal contamination prevalence shared the same basic structure as the human-associated indicator prevalence model described above. Accordingly, we set the same priors for the population-level intercept, the DID terms, and the covariates in the adjustment set:

$$y_{i} \sim Bernoulli(p_{i})$$

$$p_{i} = \pi_{i}$$

$$logit(\pi_{i}) = \beta^{0} + \beta^{P}P_{i} + \beta^{T}T_{i} + \beta^{DID}P_{i} \times T_{i} + X_{i}\gamma$$
Model 1
$$\beta^{0} \sim normal(0, 1.5)$$

$$\beta^{P}, \beta^{T}, \beta^{DID}, \gamma \sim normal(0, 0.5)$$

Model 2 introduced parameters for sensitivity (*Se*) and specificity (*Sp*), which required priors as well. Due the modest sample sizes of the local validation analysis, particularly of human samples (n=14), the use of non-informative priors risks unrealistically broad sensitivity and specificity estimates.<sup>23,42</sup> As we possessed prior information on the typical ranges for *Se* and *Sp* in resource-limited settings (Table S9), we used informative beta(3,2) priors as soft constraints, corresponding to a 95% chance they fall between 0.19 and 0.93 on the probability scale, with mean 0.6.

$$y_{i} \sim Bernoulli(p_{i})$$

$$p_{i} = Se \times \pi_{i} + (1 - Sp)(1 - \pi_{i})$$

$$logit(\pi_{i}) = \beta^{0} + \beta^{P}P_{i} + \beta^{T}T_{i} + \beta^{DID}P_{i} \times T_{i} + X_{i}\gamma$$

$$y^{Se} \sim binomial(n^{Se}, Se)$$

$$Model 2$$

$$y^{Sp} \sim binomial(n^{Sp}, Sp)$$

$$Se, Sp \sim beta(3,2)$$

$$\beta^{0} \sim normal(0,1.5); \beta^{P}, \beta^{T}, \beta^{DID}, \gamma \sim normal(0,0.5)$$

Because our validation sample set was small and performance estimates vary widely between studies, we fit a third model (Model 3) featuring a meta-analysis of indicator sensitivity and specificity. We assumed the log-odds of the sensitivity in the *k*th study,  $Se_{[k]}$ , were normally distributed with mean  $\mu^{Se}$  and SD  $\sigma^{Se}$ , with an equivalent structure for specificity. We assigned  $\mu^{Se}$  and  $\mu^{Sp}$  normal(0.5, 1) priors, which provided approximately equivalent coverage on the probability scale as the previous beta priors in Model 2, with weakly-informative *normal*<sup>+</sup>(0, 0.5) [half-normal] priors on  $\sigma^{Se}$  and  $\sigma^{Sp}$ , as discussed by Gelman and Carpenter.<sup>23</sup>

$$y_{i} \sim Bernoulli(p_{i})$$

$$p_{i} = Se_{[1]} \times \pi_{i} + (1 - Sp_{[1]})(1 - \pi_{i})$$

$$logit(\pi_{i}) = \beta^{0} + \beta^{P}P_{i} + \beta^{T}T_{i} + \beta^{DID}P_{i} \times T_{i} + X_{i}\gamma$$

$$y_{[k]}^{Se} \sim binomial(n_{[k]}^{Se}, Se_{[k]}); y_{[k]}^{Sp} \sim binomial(n_{[k]}^{Sp}, Sp_{[k]})$$
Model 3
$$logit(Se_{[k]}) \sim normal(\mu^{Se}, \sigma^{Se}); logit(Sp_{[k]}) \sim normal(\mu^{Sp}, \sigma^{Sp})$$

$$\mu^{Se}, \mu^{Sp} \sim normal(0.5, 1)$$

$$\sigma^{Se}, \sigma^{Sp} \sim normal(0.5); \beta^{P}, \beta^{T}, \beta^{DID}, \gamma \sim normal(0.0.5)$$

Model 4 followed the same structure as Model 3, but incorporated two different fecal indicators, represented as  $y_i^{[assay]}$ , with a corresponding duplication of the sensitivity and specificity model components. All priors remain the same as Model 3.

$$\begin{split} y_{i}^{[assay]} \sim & Bernoulli\left(p_{i}^{[assay]}\right) \\ p_{i}^{[assay]} = Se_{[1]}^{[assay]} \times \pi_{i} + \left(1 - Sp_{[1]}^{[assay]}\right)(1 - \pi_{i}) \\ logit(\pi_{i}) = \beta^{0} + \beta^{P}P_{i} + \beta^{T}T_{i} + \beta^{DID}P_{i} \times T_{i} + X_{i}\gamma \\ y_{[k]}^{[assay],Se} \sim & binomial\left(n_{[k]}^{[assay],Se}, Se_{[k]}^{[assay]}\right); y_{[k]}^{[assay],Sp} \sim & binomial\left(n_{[k]}^{[assay],Sp}, Sp_{[k]}^{[assay]}\right) \\ logit\left(Se_{[k]}^{[assay]}\right) \sim & normal(\mu^{[assay],Se}, \sigma^{[assay],Se}) \\ logit\left(Sp_{[k]}^{[assay]}\right) \sim & normal(\mu^{[assay],Sp}, \sigma^{[assay],Sp}) \\ \mu^{[assay],Se}, \mu^{[assay],Sp} \sim & normal(0.5, 1) \\ \sigma^{[assay],Se}, \sigma^{[assay],Sp} \sim & normal^{+}(0, 0.5) \\ \beta^{0} \sim & normal(0, 1.5); \beta^{P}, \beta^{T}, \beta^{DID}, \gamma \sim normal(0, 0.5) \end{split}$$

Finally, Model 5 included multiple sample types with type-specific prevalence variables,  $\pi_i^{[type]}$ , derived from sample-type specific intercepts  $\alpha^{[type]}$  and a shared compound-varying intercept  $\alpha_{[j]}^{comp}$  corresponding to the *j*the compound that replaced the previously fixed, population-level intercept  $\beta^0$ . As before, all  $\beta$  and  $\gamma$  parameters were given normal priors with SD = 0.5. We assumed  $\alpha_{[j]}^{comp} \sim normal(\mu^{comp}, \sigma^{comp})$  and  $\alpha^{[type]} \sim normal(0, \sigma^{type})$ , with half-normal, SD = 0.5 priors on  $\sigma^{comp}$  and  $\sigma^{type}$  and the same normal(0, 1.5) prior on  $\mu^{comp}$ used for the fixed intercept  $\beta^0$  in previous models.

$$\begin{split} y_{i}^{[assay,type]} \sim &Bernoulli\left(p_{i}^{[assay,type]}\right) \\ p_{i}^{[assay,type]} = Se_{11}^{[assay,type]} \times \pi_{i}^{[type]} + \left(1 - Sp_{11}^{[assay,type]}\right) \left(1 - \pi_{i}^{[type]}\right) \\ logit(\pi_{i}^{[type]}) = \alpha^{[type]} + X_{i}^{[type]} \gamma^{[type]} + logit(\pi_{[j]}^{comp}) \\ logit(\pi_{[j]}^{comp}) = \alpha_{[j]}^{comp} + \beta^{P} P_{[j]} + \beta^{T} T_{[j]} + \beta^{DID} P_{[j]} \times T_{[j]} + X_{[j]}^{comp} \gamma^{comp} \\ y_{[k]}^{[assay],Se} \sim binomial\left(n_{[k]}^{[assay],Se}, Se_{[k]}^{[assay]}\right); y_{[k]}^{[assay],Sp} \sim binomial\left(n_{[k]}^{[assay],Sp}, Sp_{[k]}^{[assay]}\right) \\ logit\left(Se_{[k]}^{[assay]}\right) \sim normal(\mu^{[assay],Se}, \sigma^{[assay],Se}) \\ logit\left(Sp_{[k]}^{[assay]}\right) \sim normal(\mu^{[assay],Se}, \sigma^{[assay],Se}) \\ \alpha_{[j]}^{comp} \sim normal(\mu^{comp}, \sigma^{comp}); \alpha^{[type]} \sim normal(0, \sigma^{type}) \\ \mu^{[assay],Se}, \mu^{[assay],Se} \sim normal(0.5, 1); \mu^{comp} \sim normal(0, 1.5) \\ \sigma^{[type]}, \sigma^{[assay],Se}, \sigma^{[assay],Sp} \sim normal^{+}(0, 0.5) \\ \beta^{P}, \beta^{T}, \beta^{DID}, \gamma^{[type]}, \gamma^{comp} \sim normal(0, 0.5) \end{split}$$

#### S14. Stan code

S14.1. Model 1

```
// Model 1:
// single sample type, single target
// no correction for sensitivity/specificity
// no compound-varying intercepts
data{
// sample data
 int<lower = 0> N samp; // number of sample observations
 int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y samp[N samp]; // sample observations
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] phase; // survey phase
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] treat; // treatment arm
  vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] did; // phase*treat interaction
  int<lower = 0> K; // number of predictors
 matrix[N samp, K] X; // predictor values
// prior predictive check?
  int<lower = 0, upper = 1> prior only; // toggle on to sample priors only
}
parameters{
// linear model parameters
 real b0; // intercept
 real bP; // phase
 real bT; // treatment
 real bD; // DID
  vector[K] g; // predictor coefficients
}
model{
// linear model for probability of human contamination
 vector[N samp] p samp = inv logit(b0 + bP*phase + bT*treat + bD*did + X*g);
// Likelihood
  if (prior only == 0) {
   y samp ~ binomial(1, p samp);
  }
// linear model priors
 b0 \sim normal(0, 1.5);
 bD ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 bT ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 bP \sim normal(0, 0.5);
  q \sim normal(0, 0.5);
}
generated quantities{
// posterior predictions (or prior predictions, if prior only == 1)
// define predicted variables
 int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y pred[N samp]; // predicted sample observations
 int<lower = 0> n pos; // number of predicted positives
real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p samp avg; // mean target prevalence in samples
```

```
// calculate human contamination probability
vector[N_samp] p_samp_sim = inv_logit(b0 + bP*phase + bT*treat + bD*did + X*g);
// predict sample observations
y_pred = binomial_rng(1, p_samp_sim);
n_pos = sum(y_pred);
// summarise prevalence calculations
p_samp_avg = mean(p_samp_sim);
}
```

S14.2. Model 2

```
// Model 2:
// single sample type, single target
// diagnostic performance data from this study only
// no compound-varying intercepts
data{
// sample data
 int<lower = 0> N_samp; // number of sample observations
 int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y_samp[N_samp]; // sample observations
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] phase; // survey phase
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] treat; // treatment arm
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] did; // phase*treat interaction
 int<lower = 0> K; // number of predictors
 matrix[N samp, K] X; // predictor values
// sens/spec data
 int<lower = 0> y spec; // number of true negatives observed
 int<lower = 0> n spec; // number of non-target samples
 int<lower = 0> y sens; // number of true positives observed
 int<lower = 0> n sens; // number of target samples
// prior predictive check?
 int<lower = 0, upper = 1> prior only; // toggle on to sample priors only
}
parameters{
// linear model parameters
 real b0; // intercept
 real bP; // phase
 real bT; // treatment
 real bD; // DID
 vector[K] g; // predictor coefficients
// diagnostic performance parameters
 real<lower=0, upper=1> spec; // specificity
 real<lower=0, upper=1> sens; // sensitivity
}
model{
// linear model for probability of human contamination
 vector[N samp] p = inv logit(b0 + bP*phase + bT*treat + bD*did + X*g);
// adjust for sens/spec
 vector[N samp] p samp = sens * p + (1 - spec) * (1 - p);
// Likelihoods
 if (prior only == 0) {
 // samples
   y samp ~ binomial(1, p samp);
 // validation studies
   y spec ~ binomial(n spec, spec);
    y sens ~ binomial(n sens, sens);
```

```
// linear model priors
 b0 \sim normal(0, 1.5);
 bD ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 bT ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 bP ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 q \sim normal(0, 0.5);
// validation priors
 sens ~ beta(3, 2);
 spec ~ beta(3, 2);
}
generated quantities{
// posterior predictions (or prior predictions, if prior only == 1)
// define predicted variables
 int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y pred[N samp]; // predicted sample observations
 int<lower = 0> n pos; // number of predicted positives
 real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p avg; // mean human contamination prevalence
 real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p samp avg; // mean target prevalence in samples
// calculate human contamination probability
 vector[N samp] p sim = inv logit(b0 + bP*phase + bT*treat + bD*did + X*g);
// adjust for sens/spec
 vector[N samp] p samp sim = sens * p sim + (1 - spec) * (1 - p sim);
// predict sample observations
 y pred = binomial rng(1, p samp sim);
 n pos = sum(y pred);
// summarise prevalence calculations
 p avg = mean(p sim);
 p_samp_avg = mean(p_samp sim);
}
```

```
S14.3. Model 3
```

```
// Model 3:
// single sample type, single target
// diagnostic performance meta-analysis
// no compound-varying intercepts
data{
// sample data
 int<lower = 0> N_samp; // number of sample observations
 int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y_samp[N_samp]; // sample observations
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] phase; // survey phase
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] treat; // treatment arm
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] did; // phase*treat interaction
 int<lower = 0> K; // number of predictors
 matrix[N samp, K] X; // predictor values
// sens/spec data
 int<lower = 0> J spec;
 int<lower = 0> y spec[J spec];
 int<lower = 0> n spec[J spec];
 int<lower = 0> J sens;
 int<lower = 0> y sens[J sens];
 int<lower = 0> n sens[J sens];
// prior predictive check?
  int<lower = 0, upper = 1> prior only; // toggle on to sample priors only
}
parameters{
// linear model parameters
 real b0; // intercept
 real bP; // phase
 real bT; // treatment
 real bD; // DID
 vector[K] g; // predictor coefficients
// sens/spec meta-analysis parameters
 real mu logit spec; // mean spec on the logit scale
 real mu logit sens;
 real<lower = 0> sigma logit spec; // spec SD on logit scale
 real<lower = 0> sigma logit sens;
 // non-centered parameterization of logit-transformed sens/spec
 vector<offset = mu logit spec, multiplier = sigma logit spec>[J spec] logit spec;
 vector<offset = mu logit sens, multiplier = sigma logit sens>[J sens] logit sens;
}
transformed parameters{
// recover sens/spec on probability scale
 vector[J spec] spec = inv logit(logit spec);
 vector[J sens] sens = inv logit(logit sens);
}
model{
// linear model for probability of human contamination
vector[N samp] p = inv logit(b0 + bP*phase + bT*treat + bD*did + X*g);
```

```
// adjust for sens/spec
 vector[N samp] p samp = sens[1] * p + (1 - spec[1]) * (1 - p);
// Likelihoods
 if (prior only == 0) {
 // samples
   y samp ~ binomial(1, p samp);
 // validation studies
   y spec ~ binomial(n spec, spec);
   y sens ~ binomial(n sens, sens);
  }
// linear model priors
 b0 ~ normal(0, 1.5);
 bD ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 bT ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 bP \sim normal(0, 0.5);
 g \sim normal(0, 0.5);
// validation priors
  logit_spec ~ normal(mu_logit_spec, sigma_logit_spec);
 logit sens ~ normal(mu logit sens, sigma logit sens);
 sigma logit spec ~ normal(0, .5);
 sigma logit sens ~ normal(0, .5);
 mu logit spec ~ normal(.5, 1);
 mu logit sens ~ normal(.5, 1);
}
generated quantities{
// posterior predictions (or prior predictions, if prior only == 1)
// define predicted variables
 int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y pred[N samp]; // predicted sample observations
 int<lower = 0> n pos; // number of predicted positives
 real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p avg; // mean human contamination prevalence
 real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p samp avg; // mean target prevalence in samples
// calculate human contamination probability
 vector[N samp] p sim = inv logit(b0 + bP*phase + bT*treat + bD*did + X*g);
// adjust for sens/spec
 vector[N samp] p samp sim = sens[1] * p sim + (1 - spec[1]) * (1 - p sim);
// predict sample observations
 y pred = binomial rng(1, p samp sim);
 n pos = sum(y pred);
// summarise prevalence calculations
 p avg = mean(p sim);
 p samp avg = mean(p samp sim);
}
```

```
S14.4. Model 4
```

```
// Model 4:
// single sample type, two targets
// diagnostic performance meta-analysis
// no compound-varying intercepts
data{
// sample data
 int<lower = 0> N_samp; // number of sample observations
 int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y_hf[N_samp]; // HF183 observations
 int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y mn[N samp]; // Mnif observations
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] phase; // survey phase
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] treat; // treatment arm
 vector<lower = 0, upper = 1>[N samp] did; // phase*treat interaction
 int<lower = 0> K; // number of predictors
 matrix[N samp, K] X; // predictor values
// sens/spec data
 int<lower = 0> J spec hf;
 int<lower = 0> y spec hf[J spec hf];
 int<lower = 0> n spec hf[J spec hf];
 int<lower = 0> J sens hf;
 int<lower = 0> y_sens_hf[J_sens_hf];
 int<lower = 0> n sens hf[J sens hf];
 int<lower = 0> J spec mn;
 int<lower = 0> y spec mn[J spec mn];
 int<lower = 0> n spec mn[J spec mn];
 int<lower = 0> J sens mn;
 int<lower = 0> y_sens_mn[J_sens_mn];
 int<lower = 0> n sens mn[J sens mn];
// prior predictive check?
 int<lower = 0, upper = 1> prior only; // toggle on to sample priors only
}
parameters{
// linear model parameters
 real b0; // intercept
 real bP; // phase
 real bT; // treatment
 real bD; // DID
 vector[K] g; // predictor coefficients
// sens/spec meta-analysis parameters
 real mu_logit_spec_hf; // mean spec for HF183 on the logit scale
 real mu logit sens hf;
 real mu logit spec mn;
 real mu logit sens mn;
 real<lower = 0> sigma logit spec hf; // spec SD on logit scale
 real<lower = 0> sigma_logit_sens_hf;
 real<lower = 0> sigma logit_spec_mn;
 real<lower = 0> sigma logit sens mn;
 // non-centered parameterization of logit-transformed sens/spec for each target
 vector<offset = mu logit spec hf, multiplier = sigma logit spec hf>[J spec hf]
logit spec hf;
```

```
vector<offset = mu logit sens hf, multiplier = sigma logit sens hf>[J sens hf]
logit sens hf;
 vector<offset = mu logit spec mn, multiplier = sigma logit spec mn>[J spec mn]
logit spec mn;
 vector<offset = mu logit sens mn, multiplier = sigma logit sens mn>[J sens mn]
logit sens mn;
}
transformed parameters{
// recover sens/spec on probability scale
 vector[J spec hf] spec hf = inv logit(logit spec hf);
 vector[J sens hf] sens hf = inv logit(logit sens hf);
 vector[J spec mn] spec mn = inv logit(logit spec mn);
 vector[J sens mn] sens mn = inv logit(logit sens mn);
}
model{
// linear model for probability of human contamination
 vector[N samp] p = inv logit(b0 + bP*phase + bT*treat + bD*did + X*g);
// adjust for sens/spec
  // by convention the first sens/spec element represents this current study
 vector[N samp] p hf = sens hf[1] * p + (1 - spec_hf[1]) * (1 - p);
 vector[N_samp] p_mn = sens_mn[1] * p + (1 - spec_mn[1]) * (1 - p);
// Likelihoods
 if (prior only == 0) {
    y hf ~ binomial(1, p hf);
   y mn ~ binomial(1, p mn);
 // validation studies
   y spec hf ~ binomial(n spec hf, spec hf);
   y sens hf ~ binomial(n sens hf, sens hf);
   y spec mn ~ binomial(n spec mn, spec mn);
    y sens mn ~ binomial(n sens mn, sens mn);
// linear model priors
 b0 ~ normal(0, 1.5);
 bD ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 bT ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 bP \sim normal(0, 0.5);
 q \sim normal(0, 0.5);
// validation priors
 logit spec hf ~ normal(mu logit spec hf, sigma logit spec hf);
 logit sens hf ~ normal(mu logit sens hf, sigma logit sens hf);
 sigma_logit_spec hf ~ normal(0, .5);
 sigma logit sens hf ~ normal(0, .5);
 mu_logit_spec_hf ~ normal(.5, 1);
 mu logit sens hf ~ normal(.5, 1);
 logit spec mn ~ normal (mu logit spec mn, sigma logit spec mn);
 logit sens mn ~ normal(mu logit sens mn, sigma logit sens mn);
 sigma logit spec mn ~ normal((0, .5);
 sigma logit sens mn ~ normal(0, .5);
 mu logit spec mn ~ normal(.5, 1);
```

```
mu logit sens mn ~ normal(.5, 1);
}
generated quantities{
// posterior predictions (or prior predictions, if prior only == 1)
// define predicted variables
  int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y_pred_hf[N_samp]; // predicted HF183 observations
 int<lower = 0> n pos hf; // number of predicted HF183 positives
  real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p samp avg hf; // mean HF183 prevalence in samples
  int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y_pred_mn[N_samp]; // predicted Mnif observations
  int<lower = 0> n pos mn; // number of predicted Mnif positives
  real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p samp avg mn; // mean Mnif prevalence in samples
  real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p avg; // mean human contamination prevalence
// calculate human contamination probability
  vector[N samp] p sim = inv logit(b0 + bP*phase + bT*treat + bD*did + X*g);
// adjust for sens/spec
  vector[N samp] p hf sim = sens hf[1] * p sim + (1 - \text{spec hf}[1]) * (1 - p \text{ sim});
  vector [N samp] p mn sim = sens mn[1] * p sim + (1 - spec mn[1]) * (1 - p sim);
// predict sample observations
  y pred hf = binomial rng(1, p hf sim);
  n pos hf = sum(y pred hf);
  y pred mn = binomial rng(1, p mn sim);
  n pos mn = sum(y pred mn);
// summarise prevalence calculations
  p avg = mean(p sim);
  p_samp_avg_hf = mean(p hf sim);
  p samp avg mn = mean(p mn sim);
}
```

#### S14.5. Model 5

```
// Model 5:
// three sample types, two targets
// diagnostic performance meta-analysis
// compound-varying intercept, type-varying intercept
data{
  int<lower = 0> N type; // number of sample types considered
// compound data
  int<lower = 0> J comp; // number of unique compounds
  int<lower = 0> N comp; // number of compound observations
  int<lower = 1, upper = J comp> comp[N comp]; // compound index
  int<lower = 0> K comp; // number of compound-level predictors
  matrix[N comp, K comp] X comp; // compound-level predictors
// hw sample data
  int<lower = 0> N hw; // number of compound observations
  int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y hw hf[N hw]; // hw HF183 observations
  // int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y hw mn[N hw]; // no hw Mnif observations
  int<lower = 1, upper = J comp> comp hw[N hw]; // hw compound index
  int<lower = 0> K_hw; // number of hw sample-level predictors
  matrix[N hw, K hw] X hw; // hw predictors
// ds sample data
  int<lower = 0> N ds; // number of compound observations
  int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y ds hf[N ds]; // ds HF183 observations
  int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y ds mn[N ds]; // ds Mnif observations
  int<lower = 1, upper = J_comp> comp_ds[N_ds]; // ds compound index
  int<lower = 0> K_ds; // number of ds sample-level predictors
  matrix[N ds, K ds] X ds; // ds predictors
// ls sample data
  int<lower = 0> N ls; // number of compound observations
  int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y_ls_hf[N_ls]; // ls HF183 observations
int<lower = 0, upper = 1> y_ls_mn[N_ls]; // ls Mnif observations
  int<lower = 1, upper = J_comp> comp_ls[N_ls]; // ls compound index
  int<lower = 0> K ls; // number of ls sample-level predictors
  matrix[N ls, K ls] X ls; // ls predictors
// sens/spec data
  int<lower = 0> J spec hf;
  int<lower = 0> y spec hf[J spec hf];
  int<lower = 0> n spec hf[J spec hf];
  int<lower = 0> J sens hf;
  int<lower = 0> y sens hf[J sens hf];
  int<lower = 0> n sens hf[J_sens_hf];
  int<lower = 0> J spec mn;
  int<lower = 0> y spec mn[J spec mn];
  int<lower = 0> n_spec_mn[J_spec_mn];
  int<lower = 0> J sens mn;
  int<lower = 0> y sens mn[J sens mn];
  int<lower = 0> n sens mn[J sens mn];
// prior predictive check?
```

```
int<lower = 0, upper = 1> prior only;
}
parameters {
// compound prevalence linear model parameters
 vector[K comp] b comp; // compound-level coefficients
 real mu comp; // mean of compound-varying intercept
 real<lower = 0> sigma comp; // SD of compound-varying intercept
 vector<offset = mu comp, multiplier = sigma comp>[J comp] a comp;
// sample-level parameters
 vector[K hw] g hw; // hw predictor coefficients
 vector[K ds] g ds; // ds predictor coefficients
 vector[K ls] g ls; // ls predictor coefficients
 real<lower = 0> sigma type; // SD of sample differences
 vector<multiplier = sigma type>[N type] a type; // sample type-varying intercept
// sens/spec meta-analysis parameters
 real mu logit spec hf;
 real mu logit sens hf;
 real mu logit spec mn;
 real mu logit sens mn;
 real<lower = 0> sigma logit spec hf;
 real<lower = 0> sigma_logit_sens_hf;
 real<lower = 0> sigma logit spec mn;
 real<lower = 0> sigma logit sens mn;
 vector<offset = mu logit spec hf, multiplier = sigma logit spec hf>[J spec hf]
logit spec hf;
 vector<offset = mu logit sens hf, multiplier = sigma logit sens hf>[J sens hf]
logit sens hf;
 vector<offset = mu logit spec mn, multiplier = sigma logit spec mn>[J spec mn]
logit spec mn;
 vector<offset = mu logit sens mn, multiplier = sigma logit sens mn>[J sens mn]
logit sens mn;
}
transformed parameters{
 vector[J spec hf] spec hf = inv logit(logit spec hf);
 vector[J sens hf] sens hf = inv logit(logit sens hf);
 vector[J spec mn] spec mn = inv logit(logit spec mn);
 vector[J sens mn] sens mn = inv logit(logit sens mn);
}
model{
// linear model for compound contamination
 vector[N comp] logit p comp = a comp[comp] + X comp * b comp;
// linear models for sample-type specific prevalence
 vector[N hw] p hw = inv logit(logit p comp[comp hw] + a_type[1] + X_hw * g_hw);
 vector[N ds] p ds = inv logit(logit p comp[comp ds] + a type[2] + X ds * g ds);
 vector[N ls] p ls = inv logit(logit p comp[comp ls] + a type[3] + X ls * g ls);
// adjust for sens/spec
 vector[N hw] p hw hf = sens hf[1] * p hw + (1 - \text{spec hf}[1]) * (1 - p hw);
 vector [N hw] p hw mn = sens mn[1] * p hw + (1 - \text{spec mn}[1]) * (1 - p hw);
 vector[N ds] p ds hf = sens hf[1] * p ds + (1 - spec hf[1]) * (1 - p ds);
vector[N_ds] p_ds_mn = sens_mn[1] * p_ds + (1 - spec_mn[1]) * (1 - p_ds);
```

```
vector[N ls] p ls hf = sens hf[1] * p ls + (1 - spec hf[1]) * (1 - p ls);
  vector[N ls] p ls mn = sens mn[1] * p ls + (1 - spec mn[1]) * (1 - p ls);
// Likelihoods
  if (prior only == 0) {
  // samples
   y hw hf ~ binomial(1, p hw hf);
    // y hw mn ~ binomial(1, p hw mn); no Mnif for HW samples
    y ds hf ~ binomial(1, p ds hf);
   y ds mn ~ binomial(1, p ds mn);
    y ls hf ~ binomial(1, p ls hf);
   y ls mn ~ binomial(1, p ls mn);
  // validation studies
    y spec hf ~ binomial(n spec hf, spec hf);
    y sens hf ~ binomial(n sens hf, sens hf);
   y spec mn ~ binomial(n spec mn, spec mn);
    y sens mn ~ binomial(n sens mn, sens mn);
  }
// sample priors
  // compound-level
  a_comp ~ normal(mu comp, sigma comp);
 mu_comp \sim normal(0, 1.5);
  sigma comp ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 b comp ~ normal(0, 0.5);
 // sample-level
  a type ~ normal(0, sigma type);
  sigma type ~ normal(0, 0.5);
  g hw ~ normal(0, 0.5);
  g ds ~ normal(0, 0.5);
  g ls ~ normal(0, 0.5);
// validation priors
  logit spec hf ~ normal(mu logit spec hf, sigma logit spec hf);
  logit sens hf ~ normal(mu logit sens hf, sigma logit sens hf);
  sigma logit spec hf ~ normal(0, .5);
  sigma logit sens hf ~ normal(0, .5);
  mu logit spec hf ~ normal(.5, 1);
  mu logit sens hf ~ normal(.5, 1);
  logit spec mn ~ normal(mu logit spec mn, sigma logit spec mn);
  logit sens mn ~ normal(mu logit sens mn, sigma logit sens mn);
  sigma_logit_spec_mn ~ normal(0, .5);
  sigma logit sens mn ~ normal(0, .5);
 mu_logit_spec_mn ~ normal(.5, 1);
  mu logit sens mn ~ normal(.5, 1);
}
generated quantities {
// simulated sample outcome containers
 int y hw hf sim[N hw];
 int y hw mn sim[N hw];
 int y ds hf sim[N ds];
  int y ds mn sim[N ds];
  int y ls hf sim[N ls];
int y ls mn sim[N ls];
```

```
int n pos hw hf;
        int n pos hw mn;
        int n pos ds hf;
        int n pos ds mn;
        int n pos ls hf;
        int n pos ls mn;
       real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p_avg_comp;
       real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p avg hw;
        real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p avg ds;
        real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p avg ls;
       real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p samp avg hw hf;
       real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p samp avg hw mn;
        real<lower = 0, upper = 1 > p samp avg ds hf;
       real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p_samp_avg_ds_mn;
       real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p_samp_avg_ls_hf;
        real<lower = 0, upper = 1> p samp avg ls mn;
  // simulate type-specific probabilities
        vector[N comp] logit p comp sim = a comp[comp] + X comp * b comp;
        vector[N comp] p comp sim = inv logit(logit p comp sim);
        vector[N_hw] p_hw_sim = inv_logit(logit_p_comp_sim[comp_hw] + a_type[1] + X_hw *
  g hw);
       vector[N_ds] p_ds_sim = inv_logit(logit p comp sim[comp ds] + a type[2] + X ds *
  g ds);
       vector[N ls] p ls sim = inv logit(logit p comp sim[comp ls] + a type[3] + X ls *
  g ls);
   // adjust simulations for sens/spec
       vector[N hw] p hw hf sim = sens hf[1] * p hw sim + (1 - \text{spec hf}[1]) * (1 - \text{spec hf}[1])
  p hw sim);
        vector[N hw] p hw mn sim = sens mn[1] * p hw sim + (1 - spec mn[1]) * (1 - spec mn[1]) 
  p hw sim);
       vector[N_ds] p_ds_hf_sim = sens_hf[1] * p_ds sim + (1 - spec hf[1]) * (1 -
  p ds sim);
       vector[N ds] p ds mn sim = sens mn[1] * p ds sim + (1 - spec mn[1]) * (1 - spec mn[1]) * (1 - spec mn[1])
  p ds sim);
        vector[N ls] p ls hf sim = sens hf[1] * p ls sim + (1 - spec hf[1]) * (1 - spec hf[1]) 
  p ls sim);
       vector[N_ls] p_ls_mn_sim = sens_mn[1] * p_ls_sim + (1 - spec mn[1]) * (1 -
  p ls sim);
  // simulate sample observations
        y hw hf sim = binomial rng(1, p hw hf sim);
        y hw mn sim = binomial rng(1, p hw mn sim);
        y_ds_hf_sim = binomial_rng(1, p_ds_hf_sim);
        y ds mn sim = binomial rng(1, p ds mn sim);
        y ls hf sim = binomial rng(1, p ls hf sim);
       y ls mn sim = binomial rng(1, p ls mn sim);
  // summarize simulated samples
        n pos hw hf = sum(y hw hf sim);
        n_pos_hw_mn = sum(y_hw_mn_sim);
       n pos ds hf = sum(y ds hf sim);
        n pos ds mn = sum(y ds mn sim);
        n pos ls hf = sum(y \ ls \ hf \ sim);
        n pos ls mn = sum(y ls mn sim);
// mean prevalence predictions
```

```
p_avg_comp = mean(p_comp_sim);
p_avg_hw = mean(p_hw_sim);
p_avg_ds = mean(p_ds_sim);
p_avg_ls = mean(p_ls_sim);
p_samp_avg_hw_hf = mean(p_hw_hf_sim);
p_samp_avg_ds_hf = mean(p_ds_hf_sim);
p_samp_avg_ds_hf = mean(p_ds_hf_sim);
p_samp_avg_ds_mn = mean(p_ds_mn_sim);
p_samp_avg_ls_hf = mean(p_ls_hf_sim);
p_samp_avg_ls_mn = mean(p_ls_mn_sim);
}
```

#### **S15.** Supplementary References

- Knee, J.; Sumner, T.; Adriano, Z.; Anderson, C.; Bush, F.; Capone, D.; Casmo, V.; Holcomb, D. A.; Kolsky, P.; MacDougall, A.; Molotkova, E.; Braga, J. M.; Russo, C.; Schmidt, W. P.; Stewart, J.; Zambrana, W.; Zuin, V.; Nalá, R.; Cumming, O.; Brown, J. Effects of an Urban Sanitation Intervention on Childhood Enteric Infection and Diarrhea in Maputo, Mozambique: A Controlled before-and-after Trial. *eLife* 2021, *10*, e62278. https://doi.org/10.7554/eLife.62278.
- Holcomb, D. A.; Knee, J.; Sumner, T.; Adriano, Z.; de Bruijn, E.; Nalá, R.; Cumming, O.; Brown, J.; Stewart, J. R. Human Fecal Contamination of Water, Soil, and Surfaces in Households Sharing Poor-Quality Sanitation Facilities in Maputo, Mozambique. *International Journal of Hygiene and Environmental Health* 2020, 226, 113496. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijheh.2020.113496.
- Chern, E. C.; Siefring, S.; Paar, J.; Doolittle, M.; Haugland, R. A. Comparison of Quantitative PCR Assays for Escherichia Coli Targeting Ribosomal RNA and Single Copy Genes. *Letters in Applied Microbiology* 2011, *52* (3), 298–306. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1472-765X.2010.03001.x.
- (4) Green, H. C.; Haugland, R. A.; Varma, M.; Millen, H. T.; Borchardt, M. A.; Field, K. G.; Walters, W. A.; Knight, R.; Sivaganesan, M.; Kelty, C. A.; Shanks, O. C. Improved HF183 Quantitative Real-Time PCR Assay for Characterization of Human Fecal Pollution in Ambient Surface Water Samples. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 2014, 80 (10), 3086–3094. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.04137-13.
- (5) Johnston, C.; Ufnar, J. a; Griffith, J. F.; Gooch, J. a; Stewart, J. R. A Real-Time QPCR Assay for the Detection of the NifH Gene of Methanobrevibacter Smithii, a Potential

Indicator of Sewage Pollution. *Journal of applied microbiology* **2010**, *109* (6), 1946–1956. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2010.04824.x.

- (6) Haugland, R. a; Siefring, S. C.; Wymer, L. J.; Brenner, K. P.; Dufour, A. P. Comparison of Enterococcus Measurements in Freshwater at Two Recreational Beaches by Quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction and Membrane Filter Culture Analysis. *Water Research* 2005, *39* (4), 559–568. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2004.11.011.
- (7) Haugland, R. a; Varma, M.; Sivaganesan, M.; Kelty, C.; Peed, L.; Shanks, O. C.
  Evaluation of Genetic Markers from the 16S RRNA Gene V2 Region for Use in
  Quantitative Detection of Selected Bacteroidales Species and Human Fecal Waste by
  QPCR. *Systematic and Applied Microbiology* 2010, *33* (6), 348–357.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.syapm.2010.06.001.
- (8) Kodani, M.; Winchell, J. M. Engineered Combined-Positive-Control Template for Real-Time Reverse Transcription-PCR in Multiple-Pathogen-Detection Assays. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology* 2012, *50* (3), 1057–1060. https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.05987-11.
- Liu, J.; Gratz, J.; Amour, C.; Kibiki, G.; Becker, S.; Janaki, L.; Verweij, J. J.; Taniuchi, M.; Sobuz, S. U.; Haque, R.; Haverstick, D. M.; Houpt, E. R. A Laboratory-Developed TaqMan Array Card for Simultaneous Detection of 19 Enteropathogens. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology* 2013, *51* (2), 472–480. https://doi.org/10.1128/JCM.02658-12.
- (10) Kildare, B. J.; Leutenegger, C. M.; McSwain, B. S.; Bambic, D. G.; Rajal, V. B.; Wuertz, S. 16S RRNA-Based Assays for Quantitative Detection of Universal, Human-, Cow-, and Dog-Specific Fecal Bacteroidales: A Bayesian Approach. *Water Research* 2007, *41* (16), 3701–3715. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2007.06.037.

- (11) Green, H. C.; Haugland, R. A.; Varma, M.; Millen, H. T.; Borchardt, M. A.; Field, K. G.; Walters, W. A.; Knight, R.; Sivaganesan, M.; Kelty, C. A.; Shanks, O. C. Improved HF183 Quantitative Real-Time PCR Assay for Characterization of Human Fecal Pollution in Ambient Surface Water Samples. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 2014, 80 (10), 3086–3094. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.04137-13.
- Green, H. C.; Dick, L. K.; Gilpin, B.; Samadpour, M.; Field, K. G. Genetic Markers for Rapid PCR-Based Identification of Gull, Canada Goose, Duck, and Chicken Fecal Contamination in Water. *Applied and environmental microbiology* 2012, 78 (2), 503–510. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.05734-11.
- Weidhaas, J. L.; Macbeth, T. W.; Olsen, R. L.; Sadowsky, M. J.; Norat, D.; Harwood, V. J. Identification of a Brevibacterium Marker Gene Specific to Poultry Litter and Development of a Quantitative PCR Assay. *J Appl Microbiol* 2010, *109* (1), 334–347. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2672.2010.04666.x.
- (14) Jothikumar, N.; Cromeans, T. L.; Vincent, R.; Lu, X.; Sobsey, M. D.; Erdman, D. D.; Hill, V. R. Quantitative Real-Time PCR Assays for Detection of Human Adenoviruses and Identification of Serotypes 40 and 41 Quantitative Real-Time PCR Assays for Detection of Human Adenoviruses and Identification of Serotypes 40 and 41. *Appl Environ Microbiol.* 2005, *6* (71), 3131–3136. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.71.6.3131.
- (15) Nutz, S.; Döll, K.; Karlovsky, P. Determination of the LOQ in Real-Time PCR by Receiver Operating Characteristic Curve Analysis: Application to QPCR Assays for Fusarium Verticillioides and F. Proliferatum. *Analytical and Bioanalytical Chemistry* 2011, 401 (2), 717–726. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00216-011-5089-x.

- (16) Fluss, R.; Faraggi, D.; Reiser, B. Estimation of the Youden Index and Its Associated Cutoff Point. *Biometrical Journal* 2005, *47* (4), 458–472. https://doi.org/10.1002/bimj.200410135.
- (17) Shrestha, A.; Dorevitch, S. Evaluation of Rapid QPCR Method for Quantification of E.
   Coli at Non-Point Source Impacted Lake Michigan Beaches. *Water Research* 2019, *156*, 395–403. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2019.03.034.
- (18) Johnston, C.; Byappanahalli, M. N.; Gibson, J. M.; Ufnar, J. a.; Whitman, R. L.; Stewart, J. R. Probabilistic Analysis Showing That a Combination of Bacteroides and Methanobrevibacter Source Tracking Markers Is Effective for Identifying Waters Contaminated by Human Fecal Pollution. *Environmental Science & Technology* 2013, 47 (23), 13621–13628. https://doi.org/10.1021/es403753k.
- Messier, K. P.; Akita, Y.; Serre, M. L. Integrating Address Geocoding, Land Use Regression, and Spatiotemporal Geostatistical Estimation for Groundwater Tetrachloroethylene. *Environmental Science & Technology* 2012, *46* (5), 2772–2780. https://doi.org/10.1021/es203152a.
- (20) Stewart, J. R.; Boehm, A. B.; Dubinsky, E. A.; Fong, T.-T.; Goodwin, K. D.; Griffith, J. F.; Noble, R. T.; Shanks, O. C.; Vijayavel, K.; Weisberg, S. B. Recommendations
  Following a Multi-Laboratory Comparison of Microbial Source Tracking Methods. *Water Research* 2013, 47 (18), 6829–6838. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2013.04.063.
- Harris, A. R.; Pickering, A. J.; Harris, M.; Doza, S.; Islam, Md. S.; Unicomb, L.; Luby, S.; Davis, J.; Boehm, A. B. Ruminants Contribute Fecal Contamination to the Urban Household Environment in Dhaka, Bangladesh. *Environmental Science & Technology* 2016, *50* (9), 4642–4649. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.est.5b06282.

- (22) Ebentier, D. L.; Hanley, K. T.; Cao, Y.; Badgley, B. D.; Boehm, A. B.; Ervin, J. S.;
  Goodwin, K. D.; Gourmelon, M.; Griffith, J. F.; Holden, P. A.; Kelty, C. A.; Lozach, S.;
  McGee, C.; Peed, L. A.; Raith, M.; Ryu, H.; Sadowsky, M. J.; Scott, E. A.; Domingo, J.
  S.; Schriewer, A.; Sinigalliano, C. D.; Shanks, O. C.; Van De Werfhorst, L. C.; Wang, D.;
  Wuertz, S.; Jay, J. A. Evaluation of the Repeatability and Reproducibility of a Suite of
  QPCR-Based Microbial Source Tracking Methods. *Water research* 2013, 47 (18), 6839–6848. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2013.01.060.
- (23) Gelman, A.; Carpenter, B. Bayesian Analysis of Tests with Unknown Specificity and Sensitivity. J. R. Stat. Soc. C 2020, rssc.12435. https://doi.org/10.1111/rssc.12435.
- (24) Gelman, A.; Hill, J. Data Analysis Using Regression and Multilevel/Hierarchical Models;
   Cambridge University Press, 2007. https://doi.org/10.2277/0521867061.
- (25) McElreath, R. *Statistical Rethinking: A Bayesian Course with Examples in R and Stan*,
  2nd ed.; CRC texts in statistical science; Taylor and Francis, CRC Press: Boca Raton,
  2020.
- (26) Layton, B. a; Cao, Y.; Ebentier, D. L.; Hanley, K.; Ballesté, E.; Brandão, J.;
  Byappanahalli, M.; Converse, R.; Farnleitner, A. H.; Gentry-Shields, J.; Gidley, M. L.;
  Gourmelon, M.; Lee, C. S.; Lee, J.; Lozach, S.; Madi, T.; Meijer, W. G.; Noble, R.; Peed,
  L.; Reischer, G. H.; Rodrigues, R.; Rose, J. B.; Schriewer, A.; Sinigalliano, C.; Srinivasan,
  S.; Stewart, J.; Van De Werfhorst, L. C.; Wang, D.; Whitman, R.; Wuertz, S.; Jay, J.;
  Holden, P. a; Boehm, A. B.; Shanks, O.; Griffith, J. F. Performance of Human Fecal
  Anaerobe-Associated PCR-Based Assays in a Multi-Laboratory Method Evaluation Study. *Water Research* 2013, 47 (18), 6897–6908. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2013.05.060.

- (27) Boehm, A. B.; Wang, D.; Ercumen, A.; Shea, M.; Harris, A. R.; Shanks, O. C.; Kelty, C.; Ahmed, A.; Mahmud, Z. H.; Arnold, B. F.; Chase, C.; Kullmann, C.; Colford, J. M.; Luby, S. P.; Pickering, A. J. Occurrence of Host-Associated Fecal Markers on Child Hands, Household Soil, and Drinking Water in Rural Bangladeshi Households. *Environmental Science & Technology Letters* 2016, acs.estlett.6b00382. https://doi.org/10.1021/acs.estlett.6b00382.
- (28) Odagiri, M.; Schriewer, A.; Hanley, K.; Wuertz, S.; Misra, P. R.; Panigrahi, P.; Jenkins, M. W. Validation of Bacteroidales Quantitative PCR Assays Targeting Human and Animal Fecal Contamination in the Public and Domestic Domains in India. *Science of The Total Environment* 2015, *502*, 462–470. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.09.040.
- Jenkins, M. W.; Tiwari, S.; Lorente, M.; Gichaba, C. M.; Wuertz, S. Identifying Human and Livestock Sources of Fecal Contamination in Kenya with Host-Specific Bacteroidales Assays. *Water research* 2009, *43* (19), 4956–4966. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2009.07.028.
- (30) Somnark, P.; Chyerochana, N.; Mongkolsuk, S.; Sirikanchana, K. Performance Evaluation of Bacteroidales Genetic Markers for Human and Animal Microbial Source Tracking in Tropical Agricultural Watersheds. *Environmental Pollution* **2018**, *236*, 100–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.envpol.2018.01.052.
- (31) Symonds, E. M.; Young, S.; Verbyla, M. E.; McQuaig-Ulrich, S. M.; Ross, E.; Jiménez, J. A.; Harwood, V. J.; Breitbart, M. Microbial Source Tracking in Shellfish Harvesting Waters in the Gulf of Nicoya, Costa Rica. *Water Research* 2017, *111*, 177–184. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2017.01.004.

- (32) Nshimyimana, J. P.; Cruz, M. C.; Thompson, R. J.; Wuertz, S. Bacteroidales Markers for Microbial Source Tracking in Southeast Asia. *Water Research* 2017, *118*, 239–248. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.watres.2017.04.027.
- (33) Malla, B.; Ghaju Shrestha, R.; Tandukar, S.; Bhandari, D.; Inoue, D.; Sei, K.; Tanaka, Y.;
  Sherchand, J. B.; Haramoto, E. Validation of Host-specific Bacteroidales Quantitative
  PCR Assays and Their Application to Microbial Source Tracking of Drinking Water
  Sources in the Kathmandu Valley, Nepal. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* 2018, *125* (2), 609–619. https://doi.org/10.1111/jam.13884.
- (34) Li, X.; Sivaganesan, M.; Kelty, C. A.; Zimmer-Faust, A.; Clinton, P.; Reichman, J. R.; Johnson, Y.; Matthews, W.; Bailey, S.; Shanks, O. C. Large-Scale Implementation of Standardized Quantitative Real-Time PCR Fecal Source Identification Procedures in the Tillamook Bay Watershed. *PLOS ONE* 2019, *14* (6), e0216827. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0216827.
- (35) Haramoto, E.; Osada, R. Assessment and Application of Host-Specific Bacteroidales Genetic Markers for Microbial Source Tracking of River Water in Japan. *PLOS ONE* 2018, *13* (11), e0207727. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0207727.
- (36) Ahmed, W.; Gyawali, P.; Feng, S.; McLellan, S. L. Host Specificity and Sensitivity of Established and Novel Sewage-Associated Marker Genes in Human and Nonhuman Fecal Samples. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 2019, *85* (14). https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.00641-19.
- (37) Feng, S.; McLellan, S. L. Highly Specific Sewage-Derived Bacteroides Quantitative PCR Assays Target Sewage-Polluted Waters. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 2019, 85 (6), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.1128/AEM.02696-18.

- (38) Schiaffino, F.; Pisanic, N.; Colston, J. M.; Rengifo, D.; Paredes Olortegui, M.; Shapiama, V.; Peñataro Yori, P.; Heaney, C. D.; Davis, M. F.; Kosek, M. N. Validation of Microbial Source Tracking Markers for the Attribution of Fecal Contamination in Indoor-Household Environments of the Peruvian Amazon. *Science of The Total Environment* 2020, *743*, 140531. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2020.140531.
- (39) Bürkner, P.-C. Brms: An R Package for Bayesian Multilevel Models Using Stan. Journal of Statistical Software 2017, 80 (1). https://doi.org/10.18637/jss.v080.i01.
- (40) Stan Development Team. Prior Choice Recommendations https://github.com/standev/stan/wiki/Prior-Choice-Recommendations (accessed 2020 -10 -14).
- (41) Gelman, A.; Jakulin, A.; Pittau, M. G.; Su, Y.-S. A Weakly Informative Default Prior Distribution for Logistic and Other Regression Models. *The Annals of Applied Statistics* 2008, 2 (4), 1360–1383. https://doi.org/10.1214/08-AOAS191.
- (42) Guo, J.; Riebler, A.; Rue, H. Bayesian Bivariate Meta-Analysis of Diagnostic Test Studies with Interpretable Priors. *Statist. Med.* 2017, *36* (19), 3039–3058.
   https://doi.org/10.1002/sim.7313.